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CIA PROCUREMENT PRACTICES

TUESDAY, NOVEMBER 4, 1975

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLEcT COMMITTEE, ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committes met, pursuant to notiee, at 10:10 a.m., in room 2154,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Otis G. Pike [chairman],
presiding. i

Present: Representatives Pike, Giaimo, Dellums, Aspin, Hayes,
Milford, Lehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson, and Kasten.

Also present: A. Searle Field. staff director: Aaron B. Donner,
general counsel ; Jack Boos. counsel; Sandra Zeune, James C. Mingee,
Roger Carroll, and Charles Mattox, investigators.

Lgl\airman Pike. The committee will now proceed with its scheduled
hearing for today, which -relates to certain procurement practices of
the CIA. Our witnesses from the Agency are Mr. John Blake, the
Deputy Director for Administration, Mr. Carl Duckett, the Deputy
Director for Science and Technology, and Mr. William Nelson, the
Deputy Director for Operations.

STATEMENTS OF JOBEN BLAKE, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, ADMINISTRA-
TION, CARL DUCKETT, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, SCIENCE & TECHNOL-
0GY, WILLIAM NELSON, DEPUTY DIRECTOR, OPERATIONS, CIA;
ACCOMPANIED BY MITCHELL ROGOVIN, SPECIAL COUNSEL, DI-
RECTOR OF CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE

Mr. Rocovin. Mr. Chairman, we believe that it would be most
effective if the three Deputy Directors would respond directly to ques-
tions of the committee. There are no opening statements.

Chairman Prke. There are no opening statements at all?

Mr. Rocovin. That is correct.

Chairman Pige. Well, you catch me a little aback. Maybe the staff

" has some questions for us. Go ahead, Mr. Rogovin. _

Mr. RoaoviN. Mr. Chairman, we are quite anxious to have these
witnesses testify in open session to the fullest extent that they can.
When we get to areas where the answers are best given in executive
session, the witness will respond in that fashion.

Chairman Prre. I quite understand. I only caution the witnesses not
to leave any documents on the table when they leave.

I think we will go right into this. I don’t know which of the three
witnesses we should properly address this question to. I think perhaps
Mr. Duckett would be the best person to respond:

(1567)
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Some time ago there was quite a lot of publicity about Central In-
telligence Agency contracts with colleges and universities. Was not a
directive put out, or at least a statement made, by the President
of the United States to the effect that such contracts would be
discontinued ¢

Mr. Duckerr. Mr. Chairman, I have not looked at that language
recently so I answer from memory. But our interpretation—and I
think it was understood by the President—was that we would no
longer contract with the universities except when a senior official,
usually the president of the university, was aware of the relationship
and approved it. We have followed that procedure since that time.

Chairman PI1ge. And in your judgment, that procedure does com-
ply with the spirit and letter of the Presidential directive?

Mr. Duckert. Yes, sir; that was certainly our interpretation at that
time. We made a very conscious decision as to how we would follow
procedures thereafter.

T should point out to the committee that our procedures have always
included a very specific approval channel to Mr. Blake, who acts in
behalf of the Director for any such contract before it is let, by which
I or someone else would certify that in fact the university officials were
aware of and had approved the relationship.

Chairman Pixe. Who drew up the Agency’s guidelines for contract-
ing with colleges and universities?

Mr. Duckerr. The guidelines were drafted by -Mr. Blake’s predeces-
sor. I believe at that time it would have been Mr. Bannerman. He
drafted those in consultation with all of the other Deputy Directors,
including myself.

They wero then submitted. as was the practice at that time, to our
Deputy Director or Comptroller—a position which no longer exists—
and then were specifically approved by the Director.

Chairman Pike. Is there any provision in your directives which re-
quires these activities to be approved by any higher level official than
the Director of the Central Intelligence Agency? _

Mr. Duckert. No, Mr. Chairman, there is no such provision. We did
not consider that to be required under the directive that we received.
That is not to say we have not had discussions at various times as to
theso relationships. But there was not a provision for approval at any
higher level than the Director.

Chairman Pige. The fact of the matter is, then, that, at the present
time, the Central Intelligence Agency is contracting with colleges and
universities?

Mr. Dockerr. Yes; we are. Mr. Chairman, T don’t have the exact
number in mind. We provided it to your staff. It is a small number of
universities in which we have current ongoing programs.

Chairman Pixe. Do any of these contracts pertain to secret
programs#?

Mr. Duckerr. Yes. sir. Classified work is involved in some of these
contractual relationships.

Chairman Pige. Do any of these contracts pertain to covert
operations { -

Mr. Duckerr. I would try to answer in this way, Mr. Chairman:
Certainly none of these have any direct relationship to covert opera-
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tions. I would want to look more directly at the specific language of
the contracts before I said that there was no possibility that anything

-resulting from these contracts might have application to covert opera-

tion. However, that is not their prime objective.

Chairman Pike. Is any of the financial assistance covert—not re-
vealed, in other words?

Mr. Duckerrt. No, sir. I think that was the point 1 was trying to
make. It is not necessarily made public, but it is certainly not covert
from the university itself. That was the specific change we made in
our procedure. Nonetheless, that does not mean these programs are
made public.

Chairman Prke. Who is it made known to in.the university, besides
the person who has the contract? ‘

Mr. Duckerr. We have not tried to define a title, Mr. Chairman,
because as you are well aware, many universities have different admin-

_istrative structures. What we have said is that the contract has to be

made known to a senior responsible official of that university.

In most cases that means the president.

Chairman Pixke. My time has expired.

Mr, Dellums, are you ready to ask some questions?

Mr. DeLroyss. Yes.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

We know that the CIA paid for stationery to assist President Nixon
in answering letters on the Cambodian invasion. My first question is:
Has the CIA ever paid for a gift for an American Chief Executive;
and, if so, would you explain please?

Mr. Duckerr. I believe Mr. Blake would be the appropriate one to
answer.

Mr. Brake. Congressman Dellums, to the best of my knowledge, the
answer to your question-is no.

Mr. Derrums. Has the CIA ever paid for military assistance to a
foreign nation. and, if so, was this aid authorized by Congress?

Mr. Brake. I think it might be appropriate if I asked Mr. Nelson
to comment, sir.

Mr. NeLson. I would say, Mr. Dellums, in the sense of formal mili-
tary assistance to a foreign country, the answer is no.

Mr. Derroys. T am aware there are great subtleties and nuances in
the use of words. When you say “formal military assistance,” what do
you mean?

Mr. NELsoN. I would have to explain that, Mr. Dellums, in executive
session. I’'m very sorry, but the details are classified.

Mr. Decvoms. All right, T will ask that in executive session.

Has the CIA ever assisted the head of a foreign government with
purchases; and, if so, explain under what authority and the nature of
the purchase.

Mr. NersoN. Again, Mr. Dellums, that is a subject we would have to
discuss in executive session.

Mr. DeLLoms. Thank you, .

Has the CIA ever appropriated funds for the purchase of weap-
ons—including small arms—for use in covert operations?

Does the CIA keep a store of such weapons, and have weapons been
provided to foreign nationals?
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Mr. NeLson. If I could answer that in a general sense, Mr. Dellums,
the Agency does have a paramilitary responsibility under the direc-
tives we have received from the National Security Council. Under
those particular directives, we are required, in maintaining this capa-
b;)lity,d to maintain some stock of arms in the event they are needed
abroad. - -

Mr. DeLLuys. Does & CIA chief of station have expense money for
entertainment?

Mr. NeLsoN. The answer to that is yes.

Mr. DeLroms. For what things has the money been used? Can you
give us examples?

In the-process of answering that, would you also tell me who ac-
counts for the money, what limits are set, and whether there have been
any abuses, in your estimation, of the use of these entertainment funds
by chiefs of station ¢

Mr. NeLsoN. If we are discussing purely entertainment funds,
which I believe i8 your question, the money is used to entertain for-
eign officials with whom our people abroad are in contact. The limita-
tion on those funds is set for each chief of station in a specific letter
he receives from the Director. The accounting for such funds iz made
in the normal accounting channels, duly audited by the auditing part
of the Agency, and is accounted for in that fashion.

Mr. DeLLoms. Would you explain the 1932 Economy Aect and
whether under it, for example, the CIA could buy & helicopter for
$IOO1 frion; the Defense Department? Does the CIA use the act
regular

r. BLake. My understanding of the operation of the Economy Act
to which you refer is that it can best be described as a piece of legisla-
tion which allows one Federal agency, buying in quantities at discount
prices, to accept requests from other agencies for the same item, so
that the unit price is the lowest possible price because of the volume

buying. -

1Yf I understand you correctly, when you mention the matter of buy-
ing a helicopter from the Department of Defense for $100, it is my
understanding that that would be an interagency property transfer. as
opposed to a matter of going to the private sector under the Economy
Act on behalf of the Goverhment and buying items in volume at the
lowest unit price.

Mr. Duckerr. I would like to add to that answer, if I may. There
possibly is some confusion here. For various experimental purposes
and other reasons, we do get surplus equipment which has been de-
clared surplus and is considered of no value. We pay no money for
that. So we do receive equipment in that category, but that is a very
common practice throughout the Government.

Mr. DerLums. Well, that has obvious ramifications. If you project a
budget figare for the entire intelligence community or for the CIA,
and if you have the capability under the 1932 Economy Act. doesn’t
that distort the budget figures you would present? Under the 1932
Economy Act, you have an enormous potentia] for gathering massive
amounts of equipment at much lower than a going rate.

Mr. Dvokerr. Im afraid you misunderstood my comment. I men-
tioned that we did do this sort of thing for experimentation. We are
very concerned about experimental activities and therefore we are
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interested in vehicles that might be used in that type of experimenta-
tion. In no way am I discussing vehicles that would be used in an oper-
ational sense. That is not the reason we use them.

“Chairman P1xe. The gentleman’s time has expired

Mr, McClory.

Mr. McCOrory. I would like to ask questions in a different area which
I am sure both the committee and the American public want to know
about. There is such mystery about the use of American funds in covert
operations overseas. I would like you to explain how you finance that
kind of an operation.

Is it done through the use of cash? Is there any auditing at the over-
seas station and is there any verification by the Central Intelligence
Agency here at Langley that would confirm the manner in which funds
are utilized at an overseas operation {

Mr. Newso~. If I may try to address myself to that question, Mr.
McClory. a rather long chain of approvals occurs here. One must
start out with the Agency budget which, of course, is presented to
Congress as any other agency budget is, and voted upon. In that
budget, there are various funds allocated to various parts of the
Agency, including funds allocated to the OQperations Direstorate, of
which T am the Deputy Director. Once money is allocated to us, we
then apportion this money out on the basis of specific approvals to each
operating division and in turn to each overseas station.

The expenditure of funds overseas is authorized on the basis of ap-
provals by a division chief here in Washington who approves s ‘iEc
money that is spent abroad. This money is then expended on the au-
thority and signature of a station chief abroad and is audited by our
augi'ttz(ris in the same fashion that any other Government agency is
audited.

Mr. McCLory. Now, T assume we sometimes expend money which is
delivered to foreign nationals, to informants, or persons who are co-
operating with our CIA or CIA agents who are foreign nationals.

ow are we able to verify the receipt of that money$ Are we not obli-
gated to simply take the word of our CYA agent who is operating
overseas?

You really have to take him at his word, den’t you?

Mr. NrLsox. The situation varies in different. cases, Mr. McClory,
but in most cases, we ask for a signed receipt from the individual in-
volved. If a signed receipt is not possible, then one goes on the testi-
mony and the affidavit of a responsible officer who actually hands the
money to the person abroad.

He certifies that he has expended this money for an authorized
purFose.

Mr. McCrogy. Now, with respect to expense accounts, you just have
to take the word of the CIA foreign agent, don’t you?

Mr. Nr1aon. Are you talking about an expense account for one of
our officers?

Mr. McCrory. I'm talking about the entertaimment expense accounts.
You would have to take his word for that, wouldn’t you

Mr. Nrsox. If it is an entertainment expense account for one of
our officers, he is agked to bring in a receipt and show how he spent the
money.
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Mr. McCrory. How often do we audit these accounts?
tl\tf'r. NELson. I think the average cycle is once every year for each
station,

Mr. McCrory. What would you say to having the GAO make spot
audits of each operation? You would not have any objection to that,
would you?

Mr. NevLson. No, sir, If there were a way to provide some compart-
mentation within the GAQ, it is entirely possible that the GAO could
audit our expenses.

By law, we have been exempt from GAO audits in the past.

Mr. McCrory. I assume that one of the important recommendations
of this committee will be the establishment of some kind of a joint
congressional oversight committee. That joint oversight committee then
would want to have a mechanism by which expenditures of the CIA
could be audited and verified. In that connection, the GAO might be
able to help implement that kind of a recommendation.

Mr. NeLson. I could only urge in that respect that, if it were done,
it be done on a basis that 1t involved a relatively small group within
GAO. We have again the problem of leaks, and the widespread dis-
semination of very sensitive information within the larger body.

Chairman Pige. The gentleman’s time has expired.

Mr. Aspin. -

Mr. Aspin. I would like to vield my time to Mr. Dellums.

Chairman PIkE. Is there any objection ¢

All right, Mr, Dellums. i

Mr, DeLLums. Has the CIA funded research programs in behavior
modification and were any of these programs carried out in
institutions?

Mr. Ducgerr. The answer is yes, we have; but I would not be able
to go into detail except in executive session.

Mr. DerLums. Are there significant numbers of personnel in the
Department of Defense who are, in fact, working for the Agency?

What I am trying to get at here is accountabiljty.

Mr. DocgeTT. \\ge, indeed, have some people assigned to the Penta-
gon who are working on joint grograms. But they are certainly ac-
counted for on our payroll and they are known to the Defense Depart-
ment—who they are and what they are doing-—because it is a joint
endeavor.

Mr. DeLLums. Another question that goes to tracking funds: Does
the CTA finance and task major reconnaissance operations?

Mr. Duckerr. Again, I would have to discuss that in executive ses-
sion, Mr. Dellums. That is a very sensitive matter.

Mr. Devnums. Has the CIA trained. or tasked the training. through
ATD or proprietaries. of foreign intelligence or police officials?

D Ir][r. NEwrson. I would have to discuss that in executive session, Mr.
ellums.

Mr. DerLums. Has the CIA financed or assisted publication of books
in the United States?

Mr. Nenson. I would have to answer that in executive session, too.

Mr. DeLrvons. Has the CIA provided technical assistance to any pri-
vate aerospace companies?

. Mr. DucrerT. I'm not sure that T understand the context of the ques-
tion, Mr. Dellums. T am sorry.
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T just want to be sure I answer correctly. )

r. DeLLoms. Has the CIA provided technical assistance to any
private aerospace companies{ . )

Mr. Duckerr. If by “technical assistance” you mean whether we, in
fact, make technology available to aerospace industries who are work-
ing in our behalf, and which we think would be helpful in producing &
better product, of course we do. )

Mr. Deurums, Is the Agency budget presented ta.the Congress in
the same fashion that any other budget is presented ?

Mr. Brake. By your question, Congressman Dellums, when you say
“in the same fashion as any other budget,” I assume you mean like &
budget of any other Federal agency? ]

r. DELLUMS. Yes, an agency which has operations and author-
izations. .

Mr. Brake. I cannot honestly answer your question because, frankly,
I am not aware of what the budgets of other agencies look like when
they go through the process of OMB and arrive at the Congress.

Mr. Duckerr. I believe I have attended most of the budget hearings
for the Agency for at least the last 7 or 8 years, and I think I'm quite
familiar with how it is done.

Maybe I should spend a moment on that point, although again I am
not qualified to say precisely how the other agencies do it. I know that
our budget is presented in detail by line items that get down to small
amounts. We are then often queried in the session or subsequently by
one or more Members on a particular detailed area of interest.

Let me give you one example. I recall some 5 years ago when one of
the members of the Appropriations Committee of the House indeed
asked me to spend an entire day, which I did, on certain contractual
activities that related to external analysis—not hardware. I assure you
we were dealing with contracts as small as $5,000. We have had that
kind of in-depth look. -

It has not been across-the-board, but it has been in areas where the
members wanted greater detail.

Mr. Drrruas. Has the CIA provided technical equipment and assist-
ance to foreign governments and if so, under what authorization—
under what authority ¢

Mr. Nersox. Would you be a little more specific as to what you
mean bv “technical equipment”?

Mr. DeLLoms. I’p assuming that I’m asking the question about as
well as I can ask it in open session without your saying you will answer
when we go into executive session.

Mr. NrLsox. I think when we go into executive session I can answer
it better.

Mr. Derroyms. Then I will be more specific later. S

Thank you.

Chairman Prkg, Mr. Rogovin.

Mr. Rocovin. A number of questions have required the witnesses to
respond that they would go into further detail in executive session. I
would appreciate it if the record would reflect that this should not be
interpreted that the answer would be that such an activity was unde-
taken, but rather that a further discussion of the question and further
amplification may be necessary in executive session.
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Chairman Prre. First of all, the record obviously will reflect the
statement which you have just made.

Second, once upon a time I was a defendant in a case entitled United
States of America v. Pike. The judge asked me if I wanted the jury
to be instructed that my failure to take the witness chair was not to be
deemed " as connotating either guilt or innocence. Unlike you, I re-
mained silent on the subject and asked that the jury not he instrncted,
in the hope that the jury would never notice that T had failed to take
the witness chair. In your particular case, the jury will now notice the
failure to respond to the questions. But Y assure vou that there is no
ctlmnnration whatsoever that any of these acts did or did not take
place.

Mr. Rocovin. Mr. Chairman, the instance in which you were found
not amilty which you referred to——

Chairman Pixe. How do vou know T was found not guilty? The
fact of the matter is T was found not guilty and when T called my wife
to tell her about it. she said. “You’re kidding.”

Mr. Rocovin. We will appeal. T think it became quite obvious and T
think that it was necessary becauce it was not a one-time affair that
such a statement was made. Accordingly. the statement by counsel.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Milford.

Mr. MiLrorp. Mr. Chairman. T ask unanimous consent to reserve my
time for executive session.

Chairman Prge. Without objection.

Mr. Treen.

Mr. TreeN. Thank vou. Mr. Chairman.

Gentlemen, Mr. Colby has been apparently dismissed as head of the
CTA. When is his departure schednled? Do any of you know?

Mr. RocoviN. His resignation is at the pleasure of the President. T
believe he will remain in his office for a couple of days. But that
decicion has not been made by him as yet.

Mr. Treen. Now. do any of you have any information on. or do any
of vou know, why Mr. Colby was dismissed ¥

Mr. Dregert. Iet me speak on this. if-I may, as presumably the
senior of the Deputy Directors here present.

T can aive you a very straightforward answer: We have no idea.

Mr. TreeN. Do the other gentlemen at the table have any informa-
tion as to why he was dismissed ¢

Mr. NeLsox. No.

Mr. Brake. I do not.

Mr. Treen. Have any of vou been instructed to be less than com-
pletely truthful to this committee at anv time?

Mr. Drckerr. T would make the opposite statement. T think there
has never been any question at all in any of our minds that our instrue-
tions have been to answer all questions truthfully and completely. Wa
only reserve the privilege of going into executive session on sensitive
matters, The instructions have been to be forthcoming at all times.

Mr. TreeN. It has been speculated by some, including some in the
news media. that Mr. Colby was dismissed because he was being too
truthful with either the Senate or the House committee. or both. Do
any of vou have any information to support that allegation or
speculation {
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Mr. RogoviN. Mr. Treen, I understand the questions that you are
asking. I just wonder if these three Deputy Directors are the appro-
priate respondents to the questions. _

Mr. Treen. Let me ask you first if you are able to respond to it.

Mr. Rogovin. I think I could respond to your question.

Mr. Treen, Well, will you ¢ .
Mr. Rocovin. I don’t believe it would be appropriate for counsel

to respond to that question, under these circumstances.

Chairman Pike. Would the gentleman yield?

Mr. TreeN. T will be glad to yield.

Chairman Pixe. If the gentleman is stating that he has knowledge
which he has obtained as a result of his special relationship with
his client—the attorney-client relationship—I would completely agree
with the gentleman at the table that it would not he appropriate for
him to discuss it.

Mr. TreeN. I'in asking for knowledge of facts. T accept vour state-
ment and T agree that privilege would exist if that is the way vou
obtained the information. But if there are others at the table who
know as a fact that this was why he was dismissed—aside from hLear-
say or speculation—I would be interested in knowing if you could
respond.

Mr. Deckerr. Mr. Treen, I will be glad to respond to that question
in this way: We have all read the newspaper accounts and the various
speculations there. I assume they are speculations. T don’t know. I
have not read any direct quotes on the snbject. I. like every one clse,
I am sure, at this table, watched the press conference last evening.
I have no other information on the subject. So I'm nat withholding
anything at all. I am not knowledgeable bevond that.

Mr. Nrrgox. Mr. Treen. I can shed no light on the question.

Mr. Brakg. I can shed no light on the question.

My first knowledge of this was on a news broadcast—perhaps I
should not identify the channel—on Sunday evening.

Mr. Treen. I don’t want you to assume, Mr. Nelsor. or anyone
else to assume, that I do not think we should have oversight over the
intelligence community: indeed, I do. But I would like to obtain for
the record, Mr. Nelson, your estimate as to what, if any, degradation
has occurrad in our ability to obtain information from undercover
or clandestine agents, and so forth. which might be attributable to the
investigations of CIA operations over the last couple of vears.

Do you find it more difficult to get people to furnish us informa-
tion—foreign sources and so forth?

Mr. Nrisox. In answer to that question, I would have to sav that
it is becoming increasingly difficult. There are several factors at work
here, People abroad do read the newspapers and they sometimes only
get headlines, or very short articles about what is occurring. They
receive the impression. however, that secrets “are coming out in Wash-
ington.” As a result of this, there are agents abroad who have came
to us and said they don't believe that the 11.S. Government is capable
of keeping secret the fact. of their identity; and for that reason thev
decline to cooperate with us anvmore. There has been a good deal
of apprehension on the part of many foreign services with whom
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we work in a cooperative relationship as to whether or not it is pos-
sible to continue that relationship in the current atmosphere.

There are a number of cooperative Americans who have worked
with us in the past—many out of purely patriotic duty—who have
backed off and said they would rather not work with us under these
circumstances for fear, if they are businessmen, that their business
might be contaminated. So I think I would have to say there has been
some effect from these hearings and from the publicity that has oc-
curred since last December.

T don’t want to exaggerate this, however. The A%ency is still func-
tioning abroad, and T think functioning rather effectively. I think
what we have here is a situation in which the structure is becoming
more fragile. What initially was a fairly sound structure, in terms
of the morale of our own officers and in terms of the willingness of
people abroad to work with us, has been somewhat eroded by these
events. We are now in a situation where the less strong elements, or
more people who are under greater jeopardy, are beginning to back
away. One hopes that we can forestall this as much as possible. I hope
in working with the Congress we can soon come to a resolution of
these hearings and get on with the job of reconstituting the oversight
process, the job of reconstituting the Agency, and assuring the people
who cooperate with us abroad, that in the United States, in a demo-
cratic system, we can still keep a few secrets. :

Mr. TreeN. Thank you. I think my time has expired.

Mr. Mrroro. I would yield some of my time to you.

Chairman Pixe. Do you wish any additional time ?

Mr. TreeN. I thank the gentleman and suggest you take your time
back; you might need it.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Gentlemen, if over the last 2 years, then, you have had this new
difficulty, particularly since, let’s say, December 1974, has it become
necessary to up the ante in terms of money, accommodation gifts,
covert procurement, arms, any other number of things, in order to get
or to maintain your Jevel of operation?

Mr. NersoN. No. The answer to that question, Mr. Hayes, is “No.”

Mr. Haves. In other words, it is just as cheap as it ever was to
maintain our intelligence position, our agents, and others?

Mr. NELsoN. Yes, sir.

Mr. Havrs. Has there been any particular reason, then, other than
the fact that it is simply customary, for CIA machinery to be used

_to procure limousines, for example ?

Mr. NersonN. I can answer that limousine question very thoroughly,
%\{ré Hayes, in executive session, because it does involve a foreign
eader.

Mr. Hayes. I am not asking for the foreign country. I am asking
for the broadest of generalities. Did we in fact procure limousines—
no makes, no models—aye or nay{ ' .

Mr. Nerson. We did not pay for these limousires with U.S. money.
We assisted a foreign government in buying a limousine.

Mr. Havrs. Accommodate themselves?

Mr. NErsoN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Hayes. Well, is it not a method of making payment to allow
procurement by agents of, let’s say, so-called luxury items—things
that are outside what the normal GS-15 or 18 might expect in tﬁe
course of his employment ¢

In other words, we do not give them a paycheck on the first of
every month ; do we?

Mr. NeLsoN. If you are talking about gifts to people who are co-
operating with us abroad, it is a normal practice in many instances to
give these people giftsin payment for favors received.

Mr. Hayes. Do we not go even further and allow those persons
certain concessions which in this country might be called commercial
concessions—in other words, the right to sell something or the right
to have a franchise on something ¢

Mr. NeLson. I know of no instance in which that is true, Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Hayes. Would you be offended by the characterization that, in
many respects, our CIA has become a procurer for the whimsy of
certain foreign public officials in order to both meet their demands
and continue their support of our operations—either within their
borders or nearby ¢

Mr. NEerson. In answer to your question of whether I would be
offended : T think the answer is “Yes.” because I don’t think that is an
accurate characterization. I would have to go into executive session
to explain all the details.

Mr. Hayrs. But you are telling me that, not related to any par-
ticular nation or to any personality, you cannot tell me whether or
not, in very specific terms, we in fact pay attention to the whimsy
or the expressions of foreign leaders. If somebody says that they want
a set of oolf clubs. off they go. Is that fair or unfair?

Mr. NrLson. Mr. Hayes, we have a job to do. I have already said
that giving %ifts or doing favors for people is part of that job of
getting people to cooperate with us abroad for a _specific operational

urpose. I do not believe it is whimsical to provide such things when
it furthers the operational purpose. That has to be a judgment made
by the command line. ' : |

Mr. Havyes. I am not saying it is whimsical on the part of the CIA.
I am talking about the whimsy in wanting the item in the first place.

Mr. NeLsown. If it were purely whimsical, we would not give it to
them. ‘

Mr. Hayes. You have indicated in a very long and touching decla-
ration that Congress in its struggle to reassert its oversight responsi-
bilities has made things more diffirult. Then you tell me that the price
has not gone up. How do you explain that ? ‘

hIn ogher words, the people are just not available at any. price; is
that it :

Mr. NeLson. When your neck is on the line, I presume that the

- price doesn’t really matter.

Mr. Haves. I don’t know what you mean by “neck on the line.”

Mr. NeLsoN. We have agents abroad who are working for us and if
they were found to be working for us, they would be executed. As a
result, no amount of payment is going to be worth a person being
executed. -

Mr. Duckerr. I would like to clarify the record on one point. Mr.,
Nelson may have misspoken. I would like to have the record read
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that it is the leak of information, not the investigation, which has
caysed, the problem. .

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired. Mr. Kasten.

Mr. Kasren. Mr. Blake, I would like to ask some questions as to
the operation of security classification—specifically, the security code.
Who determines the security code which will be assigned to a request
for procurement $

Mr. Brake. First, if I may, shall we call it a sterility code, to be
sure we are properly speaking as to what we have in mind.

I could give you a minor definition.

Mr. KasTen. Who détermines the sterility code

Mr. Brage. T understand. The basic determination of the sterility
codé starts with the operating component which wants to acquire the
chattel. This goes to a procurement mechanism which accomplishes
the acquisition of the chattel.

Mr. Kasten. What standard was used to put an SC code on a
golf hat, a stroke counter and a puttert

Mr. BLAgE. I must say, sir, I think with all fairness, without know-
ing more of the details, I cannot reasonably respond to that patticular
question.

Mr: Kasten. What judgmental standards are used in the deter-
mination of an SC code?

Mr. Brage. Judgmental standards that are brought to bear on
the choice of a sterility code are whether or not the piece of property
to be given to a foreigner—usually in connection with foreign opera-
tions—can, from our operational point of view, be identified as having
had any connection whatsoever or having been furnished by either the
Ceritral Intelligence Agency and/or the U.S. Government.

Mr. KasteN. On this request for a golf hat, a stroke counter or a
putter, which was to be “nonattributable” to the U.S. Government,
why was this item shipped by nonclassified air pouch? What are you
doing here?

Mr. Brage. I would like to make these observations. That is not
& normal type of purchase under a sterility code, because it is hard
to identify as to its source.

Mr. Kastex. How would you purchase an item like this so that it
would be, in fact, attributable, in your coding words?

Mr. Br.ake. Attributable or nonattributable ¢

Mr. Kastex, What are you doing here? How could you possibly
purchase a golf hat, a stroke counter, or a putter—either through a
proprietary or with cash handed to an employee—in an attributable
manher? ,

Mr. BrAke. There are several ways it could be done in an attribu-
tabla fashion, if that is what you seek.

You can do it by a Government check. We are a participant with the
General Services Administration and their Government-wide proce-
dures tb acquire property and furnish it to Government agencies
through a procedure they called Fed/strip. There are many ways we
could acquire it and have it known that it was purchased by the U.S.
Government. ‘

Mr. KasTten, Would you samhat the purchase of a golf hat, & stroke
counter and a putter with all these different kinds of codes is standard
operating procedure, or would this be a unique example ¢
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My. Brake. Tt is hot standdrd operating procedure to acquire the
kind of matetisl you are deseribing, sir.

If yoit aré saying we tried to buy it so it would be nonattributable,
that is, so it did not appear to ¢ome from the United States, if I under-
stafidl the thrust of yeur questions——

Mr. Kasten. Is it normal, after you went through the trouble of
assighiing & security code, that you would simply ship the item by un-
classified air pouch ¥ ,

Mt. Braxk. It eonlfd possibly be done, depending on how the con-
si%nor or consignee names were used.

t \vould be possible to send it as a personal shipment..

Mr. Kastex. On command and control, does the CIA originate all
prgyosed covert actions?

My, Nirsox, No, sir.

Mr. KasTeN. Does any other Government agency propose such proj-
ects, and if so, which ones?

Mr. NersoN. Any member of the National Security Council is free
to propose & project.

My, Kastex. Have any ¢overt action proposals been originated at the
White House? Has any President directed the initiation of a covert
opetationi without the CIA having proposed it from the first?

Mr. Nerson. Mr. Kasten, these questions were gone into in great
detail in executive session. It seems to me it is necessary to go into
executive session to discuss it.

Mr. Kasten. If this were to happen, would you consider it a de-
purturé from the standard operating procedure in this area

Mr. NzrLson. The norimal procedure is for the proposals to be consid-
ered by the 40 Committee. I think that has been made quite clear pub-
licly. It is E)ossible, however, for anyone in the Government to propose
a covert aetion, and it is possible for the President to decide to go ahead
with a proposition without necessarilv consulting the 40 Commi‘tee.

Chairmat Prxe. The time of the gentleman has expired. Mr, Leh-
man.

Mr. Leaman. Thank you.

T ath pléased to be back on what I think is the essential thrust of this
committee, The way in which the CIA spends this money is of great
¢onéern to me. Withitt the CIA, fands for procurement seem to be so
readily available. That feally bothérs me, also. I think what this com-
mittes should tr% to do is plaee soime controls on funds so they will not
be g0 available. Whethér E’m‘l need $20 million for a covert operation
or $50 for a set of golf clubs, some day I would like to see the CIA say,
“Gee, we would like to, bat we don’t have the money.”

I don’t know whether these foreign people trust us, but the way we
spend money on them, they must surely love us. That is what I think is
part of our problem.

How much of your purchases are made through competitive bidding,
percentagewise? Can {Su give just a ball park figure?

fW(?mld you say one-third of it, two-thirds of it, three-fourths, or half
of it

What percentage of these purchases are made through competitive
bidding? Do you have any idea {

Mr. Brage. Yes, sir, I do; but may I consult for & moment with
Mr. Duckett{

64-312—76——2
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. Mr. Ducgerr. I think that it has been well understood by the com-
‘mittee that our Director has taken the position that we will not pub-
licly reveal bud%etary figures. I think 1f we start to deal with ratios
‘here, we are simply going to unravel that.

I would urge that the chairman allow us to hold that question for
-executive session.

Mr. Leaman, I don’t think a percentage figure—whether you say 37
‘percent or 87 percent—would endanger the national defense. I can see
that if you said $860 million, that would ; but I really do not see how a
-percentage figure could. )

Mr. DuckerrT. I would like to try to exglain very briefly the fact that
-one of the key elements of our concern for the bud(iget is exactly that
.of allowing other people, with whom we operate and against whom we
.operate, to know what relative amount of money is being spent for
~what purpose.

Mr. Lensan. I think you are so far wrong on this. I think it is
important for this committee to know whether you put those golf
-clubs out for comi)etitive bids or whether you go to some store that will
rip you off and charge you double the price for the same clubs. That
‘is taxpayers’ money you are dealing with.

Mr. Rocovin. This will be explained fully in executive session.

Mr. Leuaan. Believe me, I don’t understand it, but I will accept it.

Do you ever buy anything for a third party and sell it to him as a
-favor for less than what you ,paid forit?

Mr. NeLson. No, sir, I don’t know of any such instance.

Mr. LEaman. The term “procurement” has other connotations. Does
-the Agency buy things in this country that it would be illegal to buy
-as a private individual—drugs or sex for instance?

Mr. NeLsoN, The Agency buy no drugs.

Mr. Leuan, That answers my question. I yield back the balance of
my time to Mr. Dellums.

Mr. NeLson. Mr. Chairman, I would like to make the record clear
-that we don’t buy either drugs or sex.

Mr. LeaMAN. Your hesitancy provided my answer.

Chairman P1xE. The time of the gentleman has expired. We have a
-quorum call on. The second bell has just rung.

Mr. Johnson, did you want to ask any questions in open sessionf

Mr. Jornson. I don’t think it is that important, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pike. That being the case, the committes will stand in
-recess until this afternoon, when we will-meet in executive session.

Mr. AspiN. Do we need to vote on that ¢

Chairman Pixk. Yes, we do. The clerk will call the roll.

The CrLErk. Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DerLrums, No.

The CLerk. Mr. Aspin.

Mr. Aspin, Aye.

The CrLErk. Mr. Milford.

Mr. M1Lrorp, Aye.

"The CLErk. Mr. Hayes.

Mr. Havgs. Aye.

The CLERE. MT. Lehman.

. Mr. LEAMAN. Aye. -
‘The CLerk. Mr. McClory.
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Mr. McCrLory. Aye.

The CLerk. Mr. Treen.

Mr. TregN. Aye.

The CLERK. Mr. Kasten.

Mr. KAsTEN. Aye.

'The CLERK. Mr. Johnson.

Mr. Jounson. Aye.

The CLErk. Mr. Pike.

Chairman PIkE. Aye.

By a vote of 9 ayes and 1 nay, the committee votes to meet in
executive session this afternoon. )

[Whereupon, at 12:20 p.m., the committee recessed to reconvene at
2 p.m., the same day.]

- AFTERNOON SESSION

Chairman Pige. The committee will come to order.

Mr. Johnson, you are recognized for 5 minutes,

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

The questions I would like to ask at this time, Mr. Chairman, are
those which I think can be made public. I would have asked them
In open session anyway: '

Chairman Pige. Unless the witnesses and Mr. Rogovin have some
objection to anything which Mr. Johnson asks, these questions will
be added to those which were asked in the open session this morning,.
This is being done as an accommodation.

Mr. JounsoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. RogoviN. Mr. Chairman, in order that the witnesses may give
as full and complete statements as possible, will we have an oppor-
tunity, before the transcript is made public, to insure that the de-
letions are——

Chairman Pixe. You may say right now, as the questions are asked,
that you don’t want that on the record and it won'’t be on the record.

Mr. Duckerr. We will treat this as an open session for the moment.

Chairman PigkE. Right. .

Mr. Jonnson, After reading through this material yesterday, gen-
tlemen, I felt that there were certain things about accommodation
procurements and other things we didn’t have time for, that ought to
be made public just as a matter of record. I don’t know that there is
anything significant about its being made public except that it is the
sort of information that the public has a right to know. I felt that
the definition of accommodation procurement should go on the record,
as well as an explanation as to what accommodation procurements
generally tend to be, how many there are, and a general description.

Mr. Nelson, I guess that is in your bailiwick.

Mr. NELsoN. Yes,sir.

If I can respond to that, an accommodation procurement is a pro-
curement made by the agency in the United States, in most cases, for -
one of two purposes: Either to assist a foreign government to make a
purchase in the United States, or to assist an individual to purchase
something that is usually manufactured in the United States.

The accommodation procurement.ultimately has an operational pur-
‘pose behind it. There is some reason for which we undertake accom-



1582

modation procurements. These procurements are rather rare in terms
of our total procurement picture, but they do occur. I couldn’t give
you an exact percentage or in how many instances these procurements
occur, but they are not really too frequent.

Mr. JounsoN. They are not frequent ?

Mr. NeLsoN. No, sir. What I am comparing them to is the whole
pattern of Agencv procurement.

Mr. Jounson. I am not thinking either in terms of numbers or the-
amounts of dollars involved, but more in terms of the number of
times a year accommodation procurements might be made.

Mr. NELsoN. To really answer that question, Mr. Johnson, we would
h]avn to go through every single procurement action and determine
that.

Mr. Jounson. They are made frequently, are they not ¢

Mr. NeLsoN. Frequently in comparison to what, I think is the ques-
tion, In comparison to the larger bulk of our procurements, what I
mean to say is that they are not made too frequently.

Mr. Jounson. I don’t see any need to have you spend a lot of time
digging out the numbers: but there were some instances where it
seemed to me that these procurements were rather delicate operations,
and that higher authority in the 40 Committee and the President
were not necessarily informed. I would like to know who makes those
decisions, when they involve other countries and significant kinds of
equipment.

Mr. NeLsoN. The decision on whe approves an accommodatirn pro-
carement is a question that is dealt with in our regulations. Up to a
certain small ?imit overseas—I believe it’s $3,500—it’s possible to
make an accommodation Erocurement for someone. Beyond that. the
matter must be referred back to headquarters in Washington. Any
major accommodation procurement has to be checked with me and

the Director. .
Mr. Jornson. By major, do you mean hundreds of thousands of

dollars?

Mr. NeLson. Yes; certainly over $500,000.

Mr. JornsoN. And these have to be checked with vou and the
Directort

Mr. NELson. Yes, sir,

Mr. Jornson. You do not have to check with anybody else when you
are making—— :

Mr. NeLson. Again, it’s a judgment on the Director’s part and on my
part as to whether there is some particular political sensitivity in-
volved. If that were the case, presumablv we would check with the
Derartment of State or with the National Security Ciouncil.

Mr. Jornson. It seemed to me there were instances where there were
particularly delicate political subject matters involved, and there had
been no checking. -

Mr. NeLson. I think, Mr. Johnson—-

Mr. Jornsox, Would you agree with that? .
Mr. Nrwson. In exeoutive session, we can discuss the specifie—

Chairman . You are in executive session. If you don’t want
that particular response to be on the record, all right. :

-
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Mr. Jounson. I am trying to keep this portion on the record. I
wanted to point out, after reading some material on this, it seemed to
me that there were some decisions that were made, on what could have
been regarded as politically sensitive matters, that had not been re-
ferred to higher authority. I wonder if you might agree, in looking
back on it, that there have been times when you perhaps should have
referred this to the State Department or the 40 Committee.

Mr. Neuson. If we could discuss that on a classified basis item by
item, I would be very glad to comment; but I would rather not make
any generalities just oﬂgthe top of my head.

Chairman Pige. Mr. Johnson, I will simply say that it is my ex-
pectatéon we will go around again. and you can hit it the second time
around.

Mr. Nerson. Could I just add one point which I neglected to men-
tion on this definition of accommodation procurement, Mr. Chairman?
These procurements are paid for by the foreign government or for-
eign individual who is asking us to make the procurement. This is not
an expenditure of U.S. Government funds.

Thank you.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Milford.

Mr, Mirrorp. Mr. Chairman, could I ask whether or not the public
portion of this testimony is ended and we are now——_

Chairman Pixe. The %entleman is absolutely correct, unless Mr.
Field has some questions he wants to ask that should be on the record.

Mr. Rocovin. Mr. Chairman, perhaps we can also suggest this: There
are obviously going to be answers to questions in executive session that
could be made public, and we will be happy to go over the transcript
and insure that those answers are also made part of the public record.

Chairman Pixe. Let us say that up to this point everything we have
done is in open session. Is that agreeable to the gentlemen at the table$

Mr. Nerson. Yes,sir. - '

Chairman Pixe. Mr. Field says he has nothing that must be asked
in open session.

[Whereupon, at 2:15 p.m., the select committee proceeded into ex-
ecutive session.]
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CIA DETAIL AND MEDIA PRACTICES

THURSDAY, NOVEMBER 6, 1975

HouseE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SeLEcT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
: Washington, D.C.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:10 p.m., in room 2118,
Ra,y_l()il.lvrn House Office Building, Hon. Otis G. Pike [chairman]
presiding. .
Present : Representatives Pike, Dellums, Murphy, Aspin, Milford,

- Hayes, Lehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson, and Kasten.

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner, gen-
eral counsel; Jack Boos, counsel; Emily Sheketoff and Stanley M.
Hecht, investigators. , :

Chairman Pike. The committee will come to order.

Our witness this afternoon is William Colby, who has been up on
Capitol Hill before. In fact, Mr. Colby, it seems to me you have
walked up and down quite a few hills in the last few days, weeks and
maybe even hours. I am not sure of the perils of Colby today, but it is
an Interesting subject. ‘

I would like to state before we start not only my appreciation for
your being here, but my conception of what you have gone in the last
few weeks and months. There has been a great deal of commentary
about whether or not the Director of Central Intelligence has been
“forthcoming”—and that is the word that is used all the time—as to
your relations with Capitol Hill. I have heard comments to the effect
that you have been too forthcoming with Capitol Hill.

It has been my own experience and judgment that if you are asked
precisely the right question, you will give an honest answer. You do
not lead us into those areas which would help us know what the right
question to ask is. You do not make it easy for us to ask the right
question. Anyone who thinks you have been running back and forth
to Capitol Hill with your brief cases bulging with secrets which you
are eager to bestow upon us hasn’t sat on my side of the desk. In my
judgment, you have done a very responsible job for your Agency at a
time when your Agency had great problems, and I welcome you back
here, not as-a friend but as a respected adversary, because I feel that
that is the relationship which we have had.

T think that you have the same concept of the Constitution of the
United States as is shared by most of the members of this committee.
I personally just want to say that I am glad you are here and that you
will see the Agency through these next few weeks.

Mr. Murphy?.

(1585)
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Mr. MurrrY. Mr. Chairman, just a short and strong amen to what
you just said. I, too, have read the commentaries. I have found Mr.
Colby, as you have indicated, doing nothing other than his job as he
sees it as an American, and I think he is a man of integrity. We have
a responsibility in this Congress, coequal with the executive branch, to
sce that the rights of Americans aren’t violateds and T would like to
add that I think Mr. Colby is a fine and decent man and I think the
President would do well to reconsider his.previous action.

Chairman PIgE. It is my understanding, Mr. Colby, that you have
an opening statement to give us this afternoon on our basic subject
matter which comes under your heading of “personnel” and under our
heading of “risks.” What we are interested in looking at is where the
CIA has people stashed away throughout the United States of Amer-
ica and overseas, I realize that some of this will have to be done in
executive session but I would like to stay in open session as long as we
can.

Please proceed.

STATEMENTS OF WILLIAM E. COLBY, DIRECTOR OF CENTRAL IN-
TELLIGENCE; WILLIAM NELSON, DEPUTY DIBECTOR OF OPERA-
TIONS, CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGERCY, AND MITCHELL
ROGOVIN, SPECIAL COUNSEL TO THE DIRBECPOR OF CERTRAL
INTELLIGENCE

.\Ir.kCOLBY. Mr. Chairman, thank you; and thank you:also for your
remarks. e

Mr. Chairman, CTA personnel, when they go overseas, obviously must
go under some other title. In some cases, this is a title of another
agency of the (overnment ; in some cases it is some other title outside
of the Government.

For reasons of continuity, CIA personnel sometimes have to retain
that identification while they serve a tour within the United States.

This is.a headquarters tour and they are not using that cover for
another reason during that period but merely to provide some con-
tinuity. There are certain activities that we have done within the
United States that do need some identification other than CIA. I think
T have explained on previous oceasionsthe need for covering a security
investigation so that it does not highlight the fact that the person
being investigated will shortly become a member of the CIA, because
we do not want that reputation to be around.

But T think you have asked that two particular areas be covered,
Mr. Chairman: One, the subject of detailees to other Government
agencies, as distinct from the use .of other agencies for coyer; and,
second, the relationship with the field of journglism generally in our
operations,

With respect to the latter part of that—the jomrnalism area—Mr.
Chairman, 1 obviously cannot go into detail as te the identifications
or the people involved, but I think I can sketch @ fow general points
here about which we can go into full detail in executive session.

Tn the first place, as people equally interested in foreign affairs, CIA
people and journa’lists frequently run into each other and exchanﬁe
1deas. This occurs both abroad—in our stations abroad—and in the
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United States. In the past year, for example, CIA has received about
100-journalists in our building for discussions of foreign events or
for a detailed discussion and analysis of some foreign situation.

In that time, we have answered something like 1,200 or 1,300 tele-
phone inquiries from journalists about some foreign development
abroad on which the journalist is seeking the advice and judgments
of our analysts. I think this is perfectly proper, Mr. Chairman, and
I think it is more than perfectly proper. I think it is part of the efforts
we in CIA are making to insure that our product is useful, not only
to the elements of the executive branch who need it directly, but also
to the Congress and others. We do make much of our information
available to congressional committees. We do it on both a regular and
periodic basis, and we do it in response to specific requests for testi-
mony on some foreign situation.

Likewise. I think it important that the public benefit to the extent
feasible—within the limits of the requirement to keep sensitive sources
secret—and for that reason we do respond to these journalistic inquir-
jeg about some situation abroad.

The numbers I gave you are those involving discussions of sub-
stance. I am not including the number of journalists who have heen
curious about the state of the intelligence community these days. or
CIA or any of those things., That is a totally separate category and
involves a-larger total number, I might add.

But beyond that, Mr. Chairman, over the years, we have had an
operational relationship with a certain number of journalists over-
sers” We have worked with these people to help us on our foreign
intelligence responsibilities. In some cases. they can provide us with
information that we ask them about: in some cases they can make
contacts with people that it is difficult for an official of an embassy or
an American mission abroad to be in touch with. And for this reason,
we have on accasion used people who have connections with journalism
for this purpose.

Under our own restraints, we have been very careful about this,
and in recent years we have even further strengthened our restrictions.
We have taken particular caution to insure that our operations are
foeused abroad and are not focused at the United States in the
sense of collecting information about the United States or, on the
other hand, influeneing the opinion of the American people about
things from a CIA point of view.

We have dropped cantacts and relationships with journalists and
others in the past couple of years where we felt that there was some
belief that the relationship could be construed as an effort to influence
a major circulation Ameriean journal, for example, or that a particu-
lar projeet would be aimed at affecting U.S. public opinion through
media aperations.

In arder to carry out this policy. we have a careful regulaterv con-
trol procedure in our aperations directorate and in our regulations.

Regulationg require the approval of a senior level official of the
Agency for any conneetion with American journalists or media per-
sonnel. As a further matter of policy, even for those journalists with
whom we do deal—and it is a small number which T would certainly
give you in executive session, Mr. Chairman—we do not attempt to
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influence what they put in their U.S. journals. What they do with
respect to their own journal is their business. We do not tell them
what stories to write or what subjects to cover. We do not at this time
employ any stafl members of regular U.S. general circulation journals.

You may recall there was some publicity a couple of years ago in
which I undertook the commitment to terminate any such relation-
ships, and over these past 2 years we have in fact terminated those
relationships.

We have certain other contacts with people who have considerably
less connection with American journals or who are connected wit
journals which are not for general circulation. Those we have con-
tinued because we believe that their material does not affect American
public opinion to any substantial degree or because we believe that
their material is viewed as something coming from the outside—some-
thing that the journal has a full choice over whether it wishes to keep
or not.

Turning to the other subject. Mr. Chairman. the subject of detailees:
In common with the other agencies of the Government. CTA has a
program which permits the detail of our emplovees to other agencies.
The detail of agency personnel is approved when the assignment is
determined to be beneficial to the career development of an individual.
or when it can make a contribution to a foreign intelligence-related
activity. Emplovees on such details normally continue to receive their
agency entitlements during such a detail. In a sence, I was one of
those at one time. Mr. Chairman. when I left the Agency on leave-
without-pay and served in the Agenev for International Development
and the Department of State when T was in Vietnam and then later
r}otur;]ed to the Agency. I was not under a cover at that time. I was a
detail. -

Reimbursement to CTA for such details depends upon the individual
circumstances of each detail. If the employee performs Agency-
related duties. is a participant in a joint operation of a national-intel-
ligence program. or is assigned-as part of a career development plan,
then we will reimburse the agency for which he works for his services.

If. on the other hand. he moves totally to another agency and works
for it on its functions for a period during which he is essentially doing
their work. then thev will not be reimbur<ed during that period. The
receiving agency will pay for his full entitlements.

I might add here that no such details are effected without a full
coordination with the apnropriate officials in the agency to which the
individual is assigned or detailed. There is no penetration of the detail
without the knowledge of the agency’s senior management.

As of the 21st of October of this vear. there were 104 employees
of CTA on detail to other components of the U.S. Government. Of
these, we were reimbursed for 27 and not reimburced for 77.

There are also times, Mr. Chairman, when CIA has a need for the
gkill of an individual who comes from another Government agency.
Particularly in its earlier days. CIA was heavily staffed by military
personnel who were detailed. and a number of the senior officers who
are in the Army today spent a tour of 2 or 3 years in CIA at some
point in the early fifties.

Also. there mav be activities of common concern to the CIA and
to another Government agency as members of the intelligence com-
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munity. If these situations exist, we make arrangements for a reim-
bursable or nonreimbursable—depending on the circumstances—detail
from the other agency to CIA.

As of the 21st of October of this year we had 179 details in from
such other agencies of the Government, of which we were reimbursed
for 80. The others were nonreimbursed—a total of 99.

I think that gives the overall picture of these two subjects, Mr.
ghairman. I would be delighted to answer any questions to the degree

can.

Chairman Pike. Well, T don’t know how far we are going to be
able to go in open session, but we are going to try.

Do you now have people who are being paid by the CIA on any-
thing which you referred to as “a major circulation American
journal*?

Mr. Corsy. We have no such staff members——

Chairman Pike. That was not the question, The question was do you
have any people being paid by the CTA who are contributing to any-
thing which you called “a major circulation American journal”? -

Mr. CoLBy. Yes. Mr. Chairman. we do. We have some who are in
the category of free lancer or stringer or something of that nature
abroad—individuals who are not considered a part of the staff of
that journal.

Chairman Pike. T am not going to ask you for names or numbers. I
am going to ask vou this, however: Do you have any people who are
contributing to major circulation American journals whom you are
paying withont the knowledge of the management of the major circu-
lation American journals?

Mr. CorBy. Yes. we do. Stringers have submitted occasional pieces
or frequent pieces to varions journals that we have not told the man-
agement about, but they are considered as nonstaff members of that
journal, They are independent contractors.

Chairman Pixe. Do you have any )l)eople at the present time who
are paid full time by the CIA who also write for major circulation
American journals?

Mr. CoLry. We do have abroad some of our employees who are paid
for their services by CTA who also submit pieces occasionally. That is
a very small number, but we do have people who submit pieces to
American journals.

Chairman P1kr. Do you have any people paid by the CIA who are
working for television networks?

Mr. Cousy. This, I think, is getting into the details, Mr. Chairman,
that I would like to discuss in executive session. I think if we begin to
break the question down to the component parts, we begin to focus
things a bit.

Chairman Pige. Well, when you refer to major circulation American
journals. are you referring to both written media and visual media?

Mr.: CorB¥: Yes, I do. I am sorry. I should have made that clear.

Chairman Pixe. All right. Do you have any people being paid by
the CIA who are contributing to the major national wire services—
and by that I am referring to AP-and UPI.

Mr. CoLsy. Well, again I think we are getting into the kind of detail,
Mr. Chairman, that?would prefer to handle in executive session.

Chairman Pike. Mr. McClory.
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Mr. MoCrory. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. ) '

First of all, I want to welcome you back to this committee room,
Mr. Colby, and to say how delighted I am at the news reports that

JOu are wiiling to remain on for a while as Director of Central Intel-
igence and head of the CIA. ¥ want to state very forthrightly that 1
think you hava been most cooperative. The information you have pro-
vided, through your testimony and through your Agency has been
invaluable insofar as the-work of-this committee is concerned. I com-
mend you for it and I want personally to exprese my appreciation to
you for the very professienal, very high level, and very coogeratn'e -
way in which you have behaved as a public official and one who is re-
nding to the extensive inquiry by this select committee of the
‘ongress,

With respect to the subject of detailees, I have in my hand a docu-
ment which I understand has been declassified and which you may
have before you——

Mr. CoLsy. I do. .

Mr. McCrory. It relates to political aspects of an individual who was
assigned to the National Security Council staff. If you will permit, 1
would like to ask you some questions about it.

I would like, first of all, to confirm that that has been declassified.

Mr. Cousy. Yes, Mr. McClory, it has been.

Mr. McCrory. The person’s name is Chester Cooper. Was Chester
Cooper, while serving in 1964 as Assistant Deputy Director for Intel-
ligence for Policy Support in the Central Intelligence Agency. as-
signed to the White House as a detailee?

“Mr. CoLby. He was a CIA employee whe was assigned to the White
House to the National Security Council staff, I believe.

Mr. MoCrory. He worked at the White House with Mr. McGeorge

Bundy on national security matters and, during that time, he also
participated in drafting campaign speeches on international issues
which were delivered by President Johnson and by other senior offi-
cials; is that correct?
- Mr. CoLy. As a member of the NSC staff, he primarily worked on
intelligence matters relating to Vietnam and Chinese affairs which
were his specialty at the time. During that period, he did assist in the
drafting of certain speeches for the President.

Mr. McCrory. He also participated in the preparation of a factbook
on national security and other matters whicl{) were used by the Deino-
cratic National Committee ?

Mr. Corey. That is indicated by this report, Mr. MeClory, and I
don’t contest it.

Mr. McCrory. Does the report also indicate that Mr. Cooper was
the individual who in 1964—and I think this was ascertained as late
as 1978—was 5etting advance copies of candidate Senator Goldwater’s
speeches and delivering them to Democratie personnel for President

ohnson, before Senator Goldwater delivered them ?
- Mr. Corny. I believe there was an arransement at that time by
which somebody picked up copies of Mr. Goldwater’s speeches, which
had been made available for advance distribution to the press, and
brought them to him. They were picked up at the Republican head-
quarters, )
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Mr. McCrory. At this time, the Director of the Central Intelligence
was Mr. McCone

Mr. Corny. Yes.

Mx. MeCoomy. Who is Tracy Barnes? .

Mr. Corwy. Mr. Tracy Barnes wasthe Chief of the Domestic Opera-
tions Division, which ‘was a division responsible for certain of our

. forejgn intelligence activities here in the ‘Urited States.

Mr. MoCOrory. And this memorandum indicates he is the one who
arranged this activity by Coopert

Mr. ‘CoLry. Yes.

Mr. McCroxy. Where is Tracy Barnes now §

Mr. Corsy. Mr. Barnes unfortunately died several years ago.

Mr. MoCriary. How .do you regard this kind of activity on the part
of a detailee, Mr. Colby? _

Mr. Couny. 1 think, Mr. McClory, this was somewhat on the edge
of what he should have been deing. 'Working in the National Security
Counail staff, I .am sure he was providing his experience and his
essistance to the Natiomal Security Council, and to the President, in
that position.

Mr. McCrory. Well, even though we regard the President of ‘the
United States, wheever he happens to be, as the one who is in charge
of the National Security -Council and the intelligence community, in
your opinion, it would not be appropriate. would it, for a CTA em-
ployee to be getting adwance copies of 'speeches by an opposing candi-
date and delivering them to-the President

Mr. Corey. I think that was improper, Mr. McClory, no question.
I draw the distinction between that aspect of this report and the aspect
of his working as a member of the National Security Council staff.
The matters that he was an expert on were such a prominent part of
the whole activity at the White House at that time that it was prob-
ably very difficult for him to distinguish batween what was proper
support to the President and what was ‘pelitical.

Mr. McCrory. As Director of the CIA, you wouldn’t countenance
this type of activity?

Mr. CorBy. I certainly would not countenance picking up speeches
by another candidate and giving them to the White House.

Mr. McCrory. My time is up. Thank you.

[The memorandum follows:]

PorITICAL ASPECTS OF CHESTER COOPER'S ASSIGNMENT 170 THE NSC STAFF

In 1964 Chester L. Cooper, Assistant Director (Intelligence) for Policy Suppott
(a staff position in the Office of the Deputy Director for Intelligence), had the
responsibility of providing support to the White House on foreign intelligence
matters. In July of that year, by agreement between DCI McCone and Assistant
to the President for National Security Affairs McGeorge Bundy, Cooper was de-
tailed to the National Security Council staff under Mr. Bundy as an expert on
Vietnamese and Chinese affairs.

Mr. Cooper served as a point of contact between CIA and the NSC staff, work-
ing primarily on intelligence matters related to defense and foreign policy. Dur-
ing this period, Mr. Cooper apparently participated in the drattirg of campaign
speeches on key international issues by President Johnson and other senior offi-
cials. He also participated in reviews of the foreign policy and defense sections
of the Democratic National Committee’s “Fact Book” on national security, space,
and foreign affalrs. Among his activities were critiques of the speeches of the Re-
publican Presidential candidate, Cooper apparently served as Mr. Bundy’s prin-
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cipa! point of contact and support in dealing with the internatifonal aspects of

the 1864 election campaign.
In December 1964. Mr. Cooper went on leave without pay status but continued

to work at the White House. Mr. Cooper continued to be carried on Agency rolls.
in an LWOP status while he was working, later at the Institute for Defense
Analyses, and then the State Department. He resigned from CIA in April 1968,
On December 21, 1973 a member of the Agency's Inspector General Staff
queried Mr. Cooper on the political nature of his activities while on the NSO
staff, At that time the press carried reports that CIA spled on Senator Goldwater.
Mr. Cooper told the inspector that he had received advanced copies of Senator
Goldwater’s 1964 campaign speeches. This was arranged by Tracey Barnes, -then
Chief of the Domestic Operations Division. Cooper said that Tracey asked him if
he would like to have copies of the speeches and would it be useful to have them
before he (Cooper) read them in the newspapers. Cooper did want them and:
told the IG inspector that they were picked up and delivered to him by a woman..
He recalled that the deliveries covered a 6 week period during the summer of 1964,
IG records show that the advanced press copies of the Goldwater speeches were
picked up by a female Domestic Operations Division employee for Cooper as he
described. He would then critique them. There is no question that Mr. Cooper
was serving the White House in the political campaign while on the CIA payroll
?ind tl;;it ih(; was assisted, in part, by a member of the Agency’s Domestic Opera-
ons Division.

Chairman Pixg. Mr. Dellums, --

Mr. DeLLums. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Colby, is it true that, in the past several years, several full-
time employees of major domestic media outlets were also full-time
employees of the Central Intelligence Agency ?

. Mr. Cowsy. I think I can answer that better, Mr. Dellums, in execn-
tive session. I would rather answer it in executive session, if I may.

Mr. Derrusms. Well, T have a series of additional questions that
would follow that for the executive session.

I have here. Mr. Colby, two books. One is “The Penkovsky Papers,”
and the other is “The New Class” published by Praeger Press.

What part did the CTA play in writing, publishing, and/or distrib-
uting either one or both of these books?

Mr. CorBy. I would like to discuss that in executive session, if I
may, Mr. Dellums.

Mr. DerLroms, I don’t know, Mr. Chairman, whether it is appropri-
ate to ask this question, but what is your explanation of white, black,
and gray media operations? Would that also be more appropriate for
executive session, or can you talk about it generally in open session ¢

Mr. CoLBy. I can describe that. That was a set of definitions that was.
worked out within the Government about 15 years ago, more or less.
White propaganda would be propaganda which is clearly attributed to-
its originator—the Voice of America or something of that nature.

Gray propaganda is material which is not attributed to the origi-
nator and for which there is some other attribution of the origin of
the material. ,

Black propaganda is material which is attributed to the target itself.
We have had a number of those kinds of documents which were looked
into by a House committee some years ago. They were distributed in
Africa, allegedly by the American Foreign Service, but actually they
were telegrams and messages put out with Communist support. The
documents were falsely attributed to the United States. They were
designed to show the United States in some bad light or other. That.
would be an item of black propaganda.
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Mr. DeLLoms. Thank you. Has the CIA ever planted or leaked stories
to foreign Fress sources? And if the answer to that (auestion is “Yes,”
were any of the stories false or in any way misleadin

Mr. CoLy. As a part of our covert responsibilities, Mr. Dellums,
we have provided a certain amount of information all over the world
to the foreign press.

Mr. Deruums. Has the CIA ever financed, published, or controlled,
at least in part, newspapers, services, journals, or periodicals in foreign
nations; and if so, what was the general purpose ¢

Mr. CorLBY. Again, as a part of our responsibilities for covert polit-
ical and propaganda action abroad, the answer in a very broad sense

-i8 “Yes,” and I would like to go into detail in executive session.

Mr. Derroms. Thank you.

Has the CIA ever asked U.S. journalists to write a particular story
or express CIA-selected information ¢

Mr. CorLy. With respect to foreign journalists for foreign publica-
tion, the answer is “Yes.”

Mr. DeLLums. U.S. journalists?
Mr. CoLsy. With respect to American journals and the newsmen

that we were discussing earlier, we make a particular point of not
instructing them as to what they should write in the American media

that they write for. .
Mr. DeLruns. Has the CIA ever asked media networks or journals

to kill a story ¢

Mr. Corsy. I spent a great deal of my time earlier this year trying
to get that done, Mr. Dellums.

r. DxLLoms. Was that the the only instance ¢

Mr. CoLey. No; there have been other times. There have been times
when I have appealed to the journalists in America, in terms of their
being responsible journalists, not to run a storIy.

Chairman Pike. Would the gentleman yield briefly ¢

Mr. DrrLLums. Yes.

Chairman Pikg. Have there been any occasions in the last 2 weeks?

Mr. CoLay. No. ) ) .
Mr. DerLLums. I have asked this question several times and I am not

sure if I have a clear answer. _ )
Can you explain the nature of the relalionship between CIA and

Praeger publishers? ] ) . . )
Mr. Couny. I would rather go into that in detail in executive session, °

Mr. Dellums. ~

Mr. DeLvoms. I may have missed your earlier comments, but has the
CIA ever covertly assisted the publication, distribution, or-writing
of any article, book, or media presentation in the United States?

Mr. CoLsy. I think I really have to explain that in executive session.
T revert to my point that any activity we do in this field is aimed
abroad, but I must explain the details of that in executive session.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Murphy. )

Mr. Murpny. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Colby, were any CIA officers assigned to the BNDD and its

successor, the DEA { ) . .
Mr. CoLBy. Yes; there were certain ones at various times, Mr.

Murphy.
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Mr. Murrny. How about the DIA ¢

Mr. CoLBy. DIA?

Mr. MureHY. Yes.

Mr. CoLsy, Yes.

' Mr.? Mureay. The same answer regarding the Treasury Depart-
ment '

Mr. CoLBy. Yes.

Mr. MureHY. Were these CTA detailees ever asked to report back to
the CTA as to what was happening at the organization to which they
were detailed?

Mr. CoLsy. Certain of the CTA officers detailed to those organiza-
tions are detailed as liaison officers, in which case their function is to
make sure that there is a full exchange of information between the
two agencies on that job. Certain of them, however, are assigned to
work in that area for a time, and they are given over to the full com-
mand authority of the organization to which they are sent.

Mr. Murrny. Were any CIA detailees—and possibly we can only
go into this in executive session—detailed to Cabinet officers in any
administration ?

Mr. Cony. Yes; on certain occasions.

Mr. Murpiy. On a permanent basis—say a secretarial level or ad-
ministrative assistant level?

Mr. Corny. I can think of one secretary who was detailed to the
White House at one point, and an individual later became a Cabinet
officer and asked that she assist him in his new job. He knew all the
time. of course, what she was was. and her background.

Mr. MurprY. Were any of the Cabinet members who had CIA de-
tailees unaware of their status as CIA agents or former employees of
the CIAY

Mr. Corry. Well. as for the former, I cannot say. When they leave
CIA and take another job somewhere else, CIA does not follow them
or make any arrangements.

As for current employees. any CTA detailee to another agency is re-
vealed to the management of that agency.

Mr. Mureny. I think we established the fact that there were some
detailees of the CTA detailed to the White House; is that correct?

Mr. Corny. There are; yes. . ]

Mr. MurprY. Would they be reporting back to the CIA on a regular
Pﬁ_\sis, !;S to any and all activities within their purview in the White

ouse

Mr. Corny. No. I have instructed at least two or three of them that T
know of that they are not to report to me what they learn in that job,
except to the extent that their current employers want them to do so.

Some of them, as T say, are liaison officers and, for that reason. they
are passing on decisions and passing on questions that they want to
have studied from an intelligence point of view.

Mr. Moreuy. Are any of your CTA people used as interpreters in
high-level discussions between foreign heads of government and our
Government #

Mr. Corny. General Walters has a reputation as one of the foremost
interpreters in the world, and he has served. I think, almost every
President in that position. He is a military officer. He was an attaché
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for a number of years, but since he became the Deputy Director of In-
tellilgence he has, on occasion, served as an interpreter.

Mr. Murpuy. Could we, in executive session, find out—well, I will
ask it in executive session,

_. Thank you, Mr. Colby.

Chairman Pige. Mr, Treen.

Mr. TreeN, Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to B{ursue for just a
moment or two, Mr. Colb , the 1964 activity that Mr. McClory re-
ferred to. This has just come to my attention, so I am not very familiar
with the material that has been presented to us. But do I understand
that the woman who picked up the copies of Senator Goldwater’s
speeches in the summer of 1964 was an employee of the CIA herself?

Mr. CoLByY. Yes. ‘

Mr. TreeN, Employed by the Domestic Operations Division

Mr. CoLByY. Yes.

Mr. TreeN. Who is this woman ¢

Mr. CoLBy. I don’t know the name right now, Mr. Treen. I am sure
I could find out.

Mr. TreeN. Do we know if she is still employed by the CIA?

Mr. CorBy. She is apparently retired. - -

Mvr. TreEN. She is a retired CIA employee

Mr. CoLBY. Retired.

Mr. TreeN. But she can be identified. We simply don’t have her name
at this time; is that correct ?

Mz, CoLy. She was interviewed in the course of the Watergate hear-
ings, in which I think some of this came up at some point for some
reason.

Mr. TreeN. Can anyone at the witness table tell us who she was?

Mr. CoLsy. I would like to suf)ply the name, I don’t know it offhand.

Mr. TreeN. You will supply the name$

Mr. CoLsy. I will supply the name.

Mr. TreeN. I have no further questions at this time.

Mr. Murpny. Will the gentleman yield to me for one question ?

Mr. TregN. Yes. -

Mr. MureuY. An obvious question, Mr. Colby: Have you detailed
any CIA employees to this committee or to the Church committee

r. CoLBY. I am not sure about this committee, Mr. Murphy, but I
know the Church committee has some former employees on it. But I
have no connection with them. .

Chairman Pixe. Would the gentleman yield ¢ ‘

Mr. TreeN. I yield to Mr. McClory, who just asked me, Mr. Chair-
man, for some time. ] )

Mr. McCrory. When you detail Qeople to the White House, as this
person Cooper was detailed to the White House, are the President or
the people at the White House advised that the CIA is putting some-
body in the White House ? _ . )

Mr. CoLsy. The arrangements are made with the administrative ele-
ments there that they send an—— .

Mr, McCrory. They are not secretly at the White House?

Mr, Cory. They are clearly identified. We frequently aro asked to
send somebody, and Mr. Cooper was a good example. Mr. Cooper was
very well informed on Vietnamese affairs and he went over to help the
National Security Council staff on Vietnamese affairs especially.

64-312—76—-3
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Mr. McCrory. And then does he report back to the CIA ¢

Mr. CoLsy. No; he reported at that time to the National Security
Council staff. I won’t say he never had lunch with an old friend, but
his lines of reporting and his lines of authority were clear. While he
worked over there, he worked for the National Security Council.

Mr. TreeN. Who approved this operation, Mr. Colby, for this em-
ployee of the Domestic Operations Division, this woman—who ap-
proved her activities in going an%{getting copies of speeches as an em-
ployee and delivering them to Mr. Cooper, or through some other
channel which ultimately reached Cooper?

B Mr. Corsy. I believe the record indicates this was initiated by Mr.
arnes.

Mr. TreeN. Who is deceased,

Mr. CoLBy. Yes.

Mr. TreeN., Did he have to have approval from a higher up?

Mr. CoLBy. I don'’t believe there is any indication that he ever asked
for it or needed it.

Mr. TreeN. Would you examine the records to see if you can find if
%y. 8Barnes left any evidence as to where he got his authority to do

is

Mr. Coray. I will, Mr. Treen.

[By letter designated “classified” and dated November 19, 1975, the
CIA supplied the information requested by Mr. Treen. It is in the com-

~mittee files.]

Mr. TreeN. I will be pleased to yield to the chairman.

Chairman Pixe. The question was already asked.

Mr. Aspin.

Mr. Aspin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I don’t know how many questions I can ask in open session, Mr.
Colby, but let me ask just a couple of things about the stringers who
are paid by the CIA.

en you recruit people like that, is that at their suggestion or at
your suggestion ¢ Do you approach somebody that you think would be
useful or do they somehow come to you? -

Mr. Coray. Well, both, Mr. Aspin; but any such operation is re-
viewed very, very carefullysby Mr. N’elson, as my dguty for opera-
tions. This 18 not done on the say-so of a subordinate officer somewhere.
Full consideration is given to whether the man clearly is not & staff
member of & general circulation journal or media, and second, to in-
sure that there would be no influence on the American opinion and
press as a result. ) S .

Mr. Asrix. So you don’t try to influence his opinion of things that
apnear?

Mr. Corzy. No.

Mr. AspiN. How about a foreign publication that might appear in
the United States—that is published abroad but is distributed in the
United States?

Mr. Corny. Well, that certainly occurs. I mean you could—

Mr. AspiN. And, of course, if a story appears in a foreign publica-
tion, it might be gicked up by a wire service in this country as being
a legitimate story :

Mr. Corpy. Yes; it could be at the far end. But I think that is a
purely incidental effect of the activity which is conducted abroad,
with its objective abroad and with its impact abroad.
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Mr. Aspin. But it is possible at least in these two kinds of instances
that something which has an impact abroad, or which is intended to
have an impact abroad, could in effect become part of the U.S. knowl-
edge about the subject ? . .

r. CoLY. Yes; but on the basis of a number of years experience of
seeing this, I can think of very, very few occasions in which any ref-
erence was made to any such events initiated by us abroad for a foreign
target. There were ver;y few—one or two that I can recall. There was
some reference to the fact that some event was alleged to have taken
place abroad, but nothing of any prominence, nothing that really sub-
stantially misled the American people or an{thm{o that nature.

Mr. AspiN, Are these people primarily, then, for s)lantmg a story
abroad, or are they also for giving us information, too

Mr. Cory. No; they are primarily for intelligence purposes.

Mr. AspiN. And might be incidentally for planting a story ¢

Mr. CoLBy. Sometimes, yes. )

Mr. AspiN. When you deal with these people, do they get briefings
from the CIA—for example, classified briefings?

Mr. Corpy. We would certainly brief them on behavior so they would
conduct their clandestine work satisfactorily and so our relationship
would not be revealed. . )

At the same time, if they are covering some particular forei
situation, one of our officers is obviously gomg to sit down and debrief
them. In the course of a debriefing, they discuss what some target situ-
ation is doing, and there is an exchange of views of what that means—
what the situation is, what events are apt to take place—and in the
course of that, I am sure some information docs go back and forth.

Mr. AspiN. The question is: Is the person who is writing the story
knowledgeable about what he is doing—his role in this thing—or does
he think he is in fact putting out straight information #

Mr. CoLsy. I think we have two things confused now, This is a very
complicated area.

In dealing with an intelligence collection agent abroad who happens
to have some connection with journals, we will discuss with him the
appreciation of what is going on in that area.

If, on the other hand, we come to the conclusion that we want to have
a certain event look as though it is taking place abroad, then we might

- discuss with him just exactly how that should be presented so it will

have its best effect in that foreign situation. -

Mr. AspiN. Does it happen that you have on the payroll in some way
a person who writes regularly-for a foreign publication—a columnist
or somebody like that ¢

Mr. Corsy. For forei%x:3 publication, certainly it is possible.

. Mr. Asrin. Would it be part of the normal routine to perhaps slip
him information and expect that he would therefore write a column
from that information ¢

Mr. CorBY. On occasion that is possible,

_Mr. AspiN. And are there times when the information that you give
him is totally fabricated, with documents that were made up to ﬁ)ok
like they were authentic when in fact they were totally fabricated ¢

Mr. Corpy. In fact, I wouldn’t say it never happens. But it is a very
rare event, because if he is going to be successgnxl) in that activity, he
has to develop the reputation for reliability that can only come from
haying a good, solid base of information.
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Chairman Pixe. Mr. Milford.

Mr. Mm.rorp. Mr. Chairman, I would ask unanimous consent to re-
serve my time.

Chairman Pixe. Without objection, the gentleman’s time is reserved
for exccutive session.

M. Corsy, Mr. Chairman, I would like to correct one thing I may
have misstated in answer to Mr. Treen.

Chairman Pike. Certainly.

Mr. CorLny. The question of whether Mr. Cooper reported to us. The
record is that there were reports filed by him as to his activities in the
White House while he was working there, which were filed with our
Deputy Director for Intelligence. -

“hairman Pike. Mr. Kasten.
Mur. Kasten. Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

- Mr. Colby, why were CIA employees, or why are CIA employees,

detailed to the National Security Council?

Mr. Cousy. Well, one reason for instance, is that we detail people
to help run the “Situation Room” which handles the incoming
intelligence.

We detail individuals to help on the consideration of some of the
intelligence. or covert action problems that take place. On some occa-
sions, we detail individuals because they are very competent in their
field and they are chosen ;{articularl because of their competence. The
National Security Council wants to borrow them and use them because
of that skill.

Mr. Kasten. Why are intelligence officers from the Directorate of
Operations—the covert part of the CIA—always detailed to the 40
Commiittee—I mean the covert operation section ?

Mr. CoLsy. Normally the work is one of maintaining contact, liaison,
with respect to those ccvert operations. An officer deals with that sub-
ject and maintains liaison about those matters.

Mr. Kasten. But isn’t the 40 Committee supposed to be advising,
or passing judgment, on recommendations for covert operations which
would be coming from the CIA? In fact, it would be coming from the
1(‘?\? Directorate of Operations section—the section that they had just

eft

Mr. CoLny. But the 40 Committee are the principals of the comnit-
tee. The officer who acts as its executive secretary merely processes the
material, makes sure that the right information is theve at the right
time, and things of that nature. He is not making a judgment about the
things. That 18 made by the members of the committee, of which I
am one,

Mr. KasteN. The officer who serves as the executive secretary of the
40 Committee—I understand these are undercover people right now,
and we shouldn’t use their names—generally speaking leave the DDO,
go to work with the 40 Committee, the NSC, and then they come back
and they continue working in covert action.

Now, it seems to me there is a conflict when you are sending a person
from the CIA, a high-ranking officer in the (gIA, who is undercover,
and who then goes to work advising on covert operations. Can’t he in-
fluence decisions? It is not independent judgment in any way. He
would have a special interest. In one case, if the timing was right, he
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could have developed the plans for a covert operation and then next
month become the individual advising the 40 Committee. He is over
in the White House with his other hat. Isn't this a conflict ?

Mr. CoLsy. I don’t think so, Mr. Kasten, You take a man who knows
something about the subject matter on which he is going to be work-
ing—in other words the covert actions. He understands it. e under-
stands how it works. how the machinery works, how the operations
take place abroad. Ie is detailed over there to do the executive secre-
tary’s job for the committee. He takes a tour there. He doesn’t cut his
ties with his career just by going over there for a time. Ile comes
back and gets reassigned to some other job.

During the time he is there, though, it is clear he works for the
40 Committce. There is no doubt as to who he is working for.

Mr. Kasten. Are the members of the 40 Committee and other staff
people aware that their exccutive secretary is a CIA covert action
detailee ?

Mr. Corny. Certainly; no question about that, They know exactly
who he is and that he comes from the CIA and, I guess if they are
curious they know that he comes from the Directorate of Operations. I
don’t think there is any doubt about that.

Mr. KastEN. I would be happy to yield to Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. I note that there is a rolleall vote and I know we are
about to go into executive session. I would like to move at this time, if
there is no objection, that we resolve the committee into an executive
session.

Chairman P1kE. The clerk will call the roll.

The CLerk. Mr. Dellums?

Mr. Derroms. No.

Tho Crerk. Mr. Murphy ?

Mr. Mureny. Aye.

'The CLerk. Mr. Aspin?

Mr. Aspin. Aye.

The Crerk. Mr. Milford?

Mr. Mivrorn. Aye.

The CrLerk. Mr. Hayes?

Mr. Hayes. Aye.

The Crerk. Mr. Lehman ?

Mr. Lennman. No.

'The CLErk. Mr. McClory ?
- Mr. McCrLory. Aye.

'The CreErk. Mr. Treen.

Mr. TregN. Aye.

The Crerk. Mr. Kasten?

Mr. KasTEN, Aye.

The CLERk. Mr. Johnson ?

Mr. Jonnson. Aye.

The CLerk. Mr. Pike?

Chairman Pixke. Aye.

By a vote of 9 to 2 the committee will go into executive session. We
will resume our hearing at 3 p.m.

[Whereupon, at 3 p.m. the committee proceeded in executive

session. ]
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INTELLIGENCE CONCERNING THE SALT I ACCORD: I

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 2, 1975

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,

SeLect CoMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10 a.m., in room 2247,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Otis G. Pike (chairman),
presiding.

Present: Representatives Pike, Stanton, Aspin, Milford, Hayes,
Lehman, McClory, Treen, Johnson and Kasten.

Also present: A. Searle Field, staff director; Aaron B. Donner,
general counsel, and Jack Boos, counsel; Emily Sheketoff and
Gregory G. Rushford, investigators.

Chairman PrkEe. The committee will come to order.

Our witness does not appear to be here so I will use the intervening
moments to advise the committee of the status of the three contempt
citations—or three contempt resolutions—which our committee
approved, as I see them.

As to those which were addressed to the Assistant to the Presi-
dent for National Security Affairs, Mr. Field and Mr. Donner
advise me that we have in fact gotten substantial compliance with
those two subpenas; that the information which we sought in those
subpenas has been -made available to our staff and to any members of
the committee who wish to pursue certain procedures to get it—the
procedures being that you go down to the White House.

At least one member of our committee has taken advantage of that
and our staff has spent a lot of time down there.

We have the information that we sought.

As to the third subpena, we have absolutely nothing. It is my inten-
tion to go through normal procedures with that resolution when the

President is back from China.

I will keep you posted as to what we can do about it at tomorrow’s
meeting.

Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Mr. Chairman, I am pleased with your statement
with respect to the substantial compliance with the subpena regarding
the 40 Committee. I was one of those who took advantage of the oppor-
tunity to go to the White House—or more precisely to the Executive
Office Building—and to examine first hand all of the material which
we called for with respect to the 40 Committee information. The only
thing I would add is that I would hope that, with respect to the
third subpena relating to a State Department request or recommenda-
tions for covert activities, that likewise might be resolved.

(1801)
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In my personal examination of the 40 Committee minutes and pro-
ceedings, 1t seems to me that a great deal of the information requested
in the third subpena is available in the records of the 40 Committee.

From the standpoint of information, it seems to me it is there. From
the standpoint of the precise State Department document or com-
munication from the President or the National Security Council—it
is not there, of course. But, from the standpoint of information, I
think we ought to look carefully at that to see if what we are secking
in the third subpena is not available through the careful and full
examination of the 40 Committee minutes and proceedings.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Mivrorp. A parliamentary inquiry.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Milford.

Mr. Mirrorp. On the procedure regarding the third subpena. will
this necessitate getting a rule or will this go directly to the floor?

Chairman Pixe. This will not necessitate getting a rule, The Chair
was in error carlier when he advised the members he thought it was
a required process. It is a privileged resolution.

Mr. Mirrorp. When does the Chair anticipate this resolution might
be on the floor ¢

Chairman Pike. I can’t honestly answer that question because
obviously that is not a deciston which the Chair will make. It will have
to be made in conjunction with the leadership and I simply do not
know the answer.

I do not at this moment precisely know the schedule for the return
of the President and the Secretary of State. I expect it is available,
tut I don’t know. I have not yet discussed the scheduling.

Our hearing today is on the basic subject of Soviet compliance with
the SALT I agreement and intelligence relating to Soviet compliance
with the SALT I agreement.

We have as our witness an old acquaintance of most of us, an old
friend of some of us. We are delighted to have you here, Admiral
Zumwalt, if you would take the witness chair.

STATEMENT OF ADM. ELMO R. ZUMWALT, U.S.N. (RET.), FORMER
CHIEF OF NAVAL OPERATIONS

Admiral Zumwarr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee.

I have been summoned by this committee to provide my judgmert
of the competence of the intelligence community’s evaluation relat-
ing to strategic arms limitation guring my 4-year tenure as Chief of
Naval Operations.

Although I am now a private citizen, I am also a retired naval offi-
cer, and Igwould like the record to show that T have kept the Depart-
ment of Defense informed of the three approaches by this committee or
its staff leading to this appearance.

I informed DOD that one major interest of the committee was one
of the articles distributed by New York Times Special Features which
I have coauthored with Adm. W. H. Bagley, U.S. Navy Retired: who
was Vice Chief of Naval Operations until July 1, 1975. This particu-
lar article appeared in the Washington Star and was entitled “Soviets
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Cheat and We Turn Our Backs.” The article is attached to this
statement as tab A. It discusses 5 ways in which the Soviets have
cheated—one of which is described as possible—on the SALT I deal
as this was explained to Congress.

[The article referred to is printed at the conclusion of Admiral
Zumwalt’s-prepared statement.

Admiral ZuMmwart. In view of my military status, I offered to sub-
mit to & briefing by DOD prior to my appearance here. The DOD
representative with whom I spoke has informed me it is the Depart-
ment’s decision that I should appear here in my capacity as a private
citizen without any DOD briefing.

My statement is therefore being given largely from memory of past
events. However, in my capacity as an occasional news analyst, T have
gotten information subsequent to my retirement from a variety of
sources which I believe to be accurate in updating judgments.

I intend to comment briefly on the quality of infelligence in the field
of Soviet conventional maritime capability and in more depth on intel-
ligence in the field of Soviet strategic nuclear capability. In both cases
I will give my evaluation of the reasons for the shortcomings in the
intelligence field. N

II. INTELLIGENCE IN THE FIELD OF SOVIET MARITIME CAPABILITY

I found myself well served as Chief of Naval Operations in this field.
During the 4-year period I can recall no period when I did not feel
well prepared by the highly competent naval intelligence specialists
who were responsible for keeping me informed in this field.

There were times when these specialists found themselves puzzled
by developments, other times when they judged it necessary to put a
range of considerable uncertainty on the meaning of their data. but
most of the time they expressed reasonable confidence in their judg-
ments and proved to be right.

An outstanding example was the willingness of the naval intelli-
gence community to go out on a limb and state flatly that the first Kiev
class aireraft carrier. the first true Soviet aireraft carrier. was in fact
a carrier many months before the national intelligence community was
ready to accept that judgment.

However, I had the University of Rochester's Center for Naval
Analyses do an analysis of the performance of the national intelligence
community in the maritime field during the early part of my tenure
as ON(). They were to examine the intelligence community’s carly fore-
casts of what Soviet naval force levels would be, in a given year, in
comparison to what these force levels actually weve when that vear
arrived and we could then count the Soviet ships. We found that these
forecasts were in almost all cases too low and that the Soviet Navy
almost always had more ships when the time arrived than intelligence
had estimated. This committee may want to request that analysis to
see for itself.

T believe that the reasons for these generally low forecasts are:

(1) A general and natural human tendency on the part of forecasters
to err in favor of lower estimates because of congressional and press
assertions that intelligence always estimates too high ;
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. (2) Soviet success in hiding many of their defense expenditures
in other budgets and thus misleading us as to their total naval
expenditures;

3) An error in CIA’s Soviet-defense-cost-estimating model which
understated the value of the naval hardware we saw the Soviet de-
ploying and therefore distorted our forecasts for the future;

.{;) And, finally, a bias which stems from this administration’s
failure to understand Soviet strategic objectives, specifically the objec-
tive of achieving overall military superlority over the United States
and their willingness to expend the resources necessary to achieve it.

IIT. INTELLIGENCE IN THE FIELD OF SOVIET STRATEGIC NUCLEAR AXND
RELATED FORCES

Here, T think one must divide the analysis into three phases:
(1) Forecasting before SALT I,

(2) Forecasting during SALT 1.

(8) Forecasting after SALTI. -

FORECASTING BEIORE SALT I

Before SALT 1, intelligence in the strategic field had to be almost
exclusively derived from traditional sources. These forecasts were in
my judgraent almost universally understated for reasons similar to
those cited for the field of maritime intelligence.

In addition, I believe that the intelligence community and the
go]icy community both fell prey to the false assumption that the
Soviets would in some way be responsive to frequently expressed hopes
of U.S. policymakers that the U.%.S.R. would not go beyond the U.S.
strategic force levels in an effort to work toward mutual deterrence.

The fact is that mutual deterrence has never been a part of Soviet
strategic doctrine, which as I suggested earlier is one of commitment
to military superiority in strategic and conventional forces.

The Soviets, of course, have not been responsive to such suggestions
and, as a result, their force levels have turned out to be higher than
U.S. estimates which may have been biased through optimism. The
best unclassified work on the matter of U.S. underestimation of Soviet
strategic forces is Albert Wollstedter’s article in the December 1974
Foreign Policy magazine entitled “Is there an Arms Race?” He points
out quite accurately that “in spite of the myth of invariable over-
estimation, we systematically underestimated the number of vehicles
the Russians would deploy * * *.”

FORECASTING DURING SALT 1

During the negotiation of the SALT I agreements, the Soviets,
though careful to give us no information on their actual or planned
deployments, were providing the United States with important infor-
mation concerning their concepts and intentions in the strategic field.
This information became available in bits and pieces at all levels of
the United States and Soviet SALT delegations. All of this informa-
tion was carefully recorded and reported back to Washington where
it was available to both policymakers and intelligence analysts. The
information that came to the intelligence analysts in this way was use-
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ful, in conjunction with information received from other sources, in
evaluating overall Soviet programs and Soviet intentions.

Unfortunately, there was another and more important source of
information which could have much im%roved the accuracy of intel-
ligence but which was generally denied the intelligence analysts. This
was the large number of exchanges between Kissinger and Dobrynin,
or Gromyko, through back channel traffic or private contacts to which
the intelligence analysts as well as almost everyone else in Govern-
ment were denied access.

I know that the Joint Chiefs of Staff were not informed. Indeed,
it is my belief, which should be confirmed with Melvin Laird, that
not even the Secretary of Defense was privy to these exchanges. One
has onl)y to read John Newhouse’s book, “Cold Dawn: The Story of
SALT,” written using data provided Newhouse from NSC files to
which DOD had not been privy, to realize the extent to which key
policymakers in the executive branch were deceived about the course
of policy formulation in the absence of this back channel information

. and other information. But what that book does not highlight is the

extent to which intelligence analysts were misgled by being denied
material facts and therefore the extent to which their forecasts were
made less accurate as to Soviet intentions, .

This deliberate decision by senior policymakers to deny informa-
tion to intelligence analysts meant that the policymaker put himself
in the following interesting position. He had to review intelligence
estimates prepared without access to data he had withheld. He then
had to judge, if he could without being an expert intelligence analyst,
how to compensate for these flaws, having in mind the information
he had withheld.

The policymaker put himself in an even more difficult position, how-
ever, by failing to include responsible officials of Government in the
negotiating process. There is clear evidence to support the fact that
the important officers of the Soviet Government, whether Foreign
Ministry, Defense Ministry, or Missile Production Ministry, were fully
involved in the decisionmaking process.

For example, on the last evening before the signature of SALT T,
when the final critical changes were negotiated between Kis-
singer and Gromyko, Smirnov, the senior Soviet missile production
man, was in the room protecting the options of the Soviet strategic
force construction program while Kissinger had not a single defense
or technical man there. This session represented the culmination of »
series of decisions made on the Soviet side with full technical and
defense input and on the United States side with systematic exclusion
of such input in the final decisionmaking in the Oval Office or in the
disorganized White House office at summit meetings.

The exclusion of defense and technical expertise on our side and
the inclusion on the other side not only gave enormous advantage to
the U.S.S.R.; it further compromised the accuracy of U.S. intelli-
gence estimates because the analysts had to use the technical explana-

- tions of nontechnical peogle to interpret what had happened—if they

were told anything at all. The differing approach of the two coun-
tries to the negotiations reflected this difference in objectives I men-
tioned earlier,
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The Soviets viewed the negotiations as a vehicle for advancing them
to their goal of strategic superiority and judged it essential to pre-
vent the agreements from interfering with existing plans for a mas-
sive expansion of their strategic forces. They succeeded admirably in
this. They have been able to expand massively despite the agreement.

The United States, on the otger hand, looked on the agreements as
an end in themselves, agreements to foster the process of détente, and
were ill served by them as a result.

FORECASTING AFTER SALT I

After SALT I was signed and during the efforts to negotiate
SALT II, the job of the intelligence estimator became even more
difficult. He still had to contend with the problems of partial in-
formation and flawed explanations of technical information. But
now, in addition, he had to deal with the political aspects of the
commitment of the administration to the success of SALT I. In my
judgment, the Eolitical factors led to a series of policy decisions,
designed probably to protect SALT I from criticism, but which
seriously complicated the job for the intelligence community.

For example, in June 1973, the Russians told United States per-
sonnel in the Standing Consultative Commission about an agreed
interpretation between the U.S. and U.S.S.R. concerning the defini-
tion of a modern ballistic missile designed to patch up some of the
hastily negotiated and ineptly worded language in the interim
agreement.

This information was sent back to us by U. Alexis Johnson in a
private message to the White House, which subsequently got around
to the rest of the community. He, of course, knew nothing about it.
The whole administration looked somewhat flustered. On checking
with DOD and State, no one knew of the existence of the agreement.

Finally, the National Security Council’s files produced this secret
agreement, signed 11 months earlier.

For my purposes today, it is unnecessary to dwell on the fact of a
secret covenant so sccretly arrived at that not even the Secretary of
Defense knew about it. And, indeed, not even the Congress was in-
formed about it when they were being asked to ratify the SALT I
deal although, of course, the White House knew about it.

It is relevant to intelligence analysis to state the fact that a gaping
hole in this technical agreement, drafted by nontechnical people,
could have permitted the U.S.S.R., to justify a large number of addi-
tional modern ballistic missiles on their submarines, and that the
United States had to pay something at the negotiating table to close
off the loophole. But the most important fact is that for 11 months
the intelligence community had been denied the most valid explanation
of what the Soviets were up to with regard to their development of
the KY-9 or, as it later became known, SSNX-13, a new, modern bal-
listic missile which would have qualified for deployment in diesel sub-
marines under the¢ badly flawed White House agreement.

Similarly, when we began to pick up information about possible
Soviet cheating on ‘the basic:agreement and the supporting agreed

understandings and that the Soviets were doing things that we had ~
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said, in unilateral declarations, we would not accept, the-job of the
intefligence analyst, was hindered by the White House.

For example, 1t is my recollection that in September 1973 a num-
ber of us within the Government began to urge that through the SCC
and other contacts the Soviet Union be confronted with the evidence
of their misbehavior. )

This was not done by the time I retired even though in June of
that year a DIA analyst had briefed us on the fact of ABM radar
violations on the part of the Soviet Union. It is my understanding
that these kinds o? efforts on the J)art of the Department of Defense,
to get the information, were handicapped in two ways; that is, first,
there was a continuing effort to make less severe the intelligence de-
scription of what the cheating involved, and, second, there were long
delays in reacting and, finally, something on the order of a year
after the initial requests were made we had something back from the
Soviets which was accepted, in my judgment, inaccurately, as their
assurance that they were not cheating.

It is my recollection that in March of 1974 Kissinger received a
recommendation that the problem of Soviet cheating be faced up to
and that he subsequently received a memo signed by Deputy Defense
Secretary Clements which recommended that the issue of Soviet vio-
lations be placed on the agenda of the verification panel.

It is also my recollection that some fairly unimportant issues con-

" cerning cheating were raised within the SCC but SCC was not. per-

mitted to distribute the Soviet answers.

It is also my recollection that we were led to believe that the more
important cheating issues would be discussed between Kissinger and
Dobrynin. Ag of the time I retired, to the best of my knowledge and
belief, neither the intelligence community nor the JCS had been
kept informed of these private discussions with the Russians con-
cerning these violations. Again, the information which was derived
from the discussions, if any, was not, to the best of my knowledge,
made available to the responsible intelligence analysts where it could
have contributed to their evaluations of Soviet intentions and
capabilities.

Finally, the most worrisome aspects of the post SALT I phase
has been the increasing Soviet interference with the U.S. intelligence
collection which Admiral Bagley and I did not discuss in our articles
becauss it had not yet gotten into the public domain. However, now
that it has, this interference has to be Yisted as a fifth or sixth form
of Soviet cheatin%].

You will recall that the administration stressed heavily in the hear-
ings urging congressional ratification of SALT I that both sides were

ledged not to interfere with national means of detection and that the

nited States was satisfied that it could monitor the agreement satis-
factorily in this way. In order to develop this point more fully, Mr.
Chairman, I think we should go into closed session, but let me state
publicly that in my judgment there have been significant violations
of the SALT I agreements by the Soviets in their interference with
our national means of detection which have produced a serious reduc-
tion in our ability to check against Soviet cheating. This interference
makes it easier for the Soviets to claim they are not cheating, harder
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for the United States to prove that they are, and is in and of itself,
the most positive indicator among many positive indicators, that the
Soviets are violating the SALT I agreements. :

CONCLUSION

It seems to me that there are the following conclusions to be drawn
from the foregoing. -

The intelligence estimator, at best, with the benefit of every insight
he can acquire, has a tough job. When policymakers, for whatever
reason, elect to deny these intelligence estimators important insights
they have acquired, the intelligence process suffers. :

en these policymakers exclude from their counsel technjcal
competence, in making specific deals, quite apart from the disadvan-

%igus negotiating outcome, the intelligence estimator gets flawed
ical insights. .

And finally, when the policymaker decides that it is more im})ortant
to carry on the perception that a deal is working satisfactorily than
it is to test Soviet performance by tough questions and by using intel-
ligence to test the answers, then the United States is bound to be
getting less than optimum performance from its investment in intelli-
gence and serious policy errors are likely to occur. Moreover, the lead
time the United States would have to react to counter Soviet cheatin

_with necessary R, & D. force levels or foreign policy actions is reduced.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The article by Admiral Zumwalt and Mr. Bagley referred to as

“Tab A” follows: _
(From the Washington Star—Aug. 10, 1875)

“Soviers CHEAT, AND WE TurN Our Baoks”

(By Elmo R. Zumwalt, Jr! and Worth Bagley)

Soviet violations of the SALT I anti-Ballistic Missile Treaty and Interim
Offensive Agreement signed in Moscow in 1972, together with President Ford's
acceptance of the violations, have created a new strategic arms relationship—
one that is appreciably different and less desirable than the one defended before
the Congress, and one which has no congressional sanction.

The process of public discovery of this evasion of the constitutional process is
a fascinating demonstration of the democratic system at work,

In the fall of 1974, Admiral Zumwalt wrote a letter to Melvin R. Laird, former
secretary of defense, pointing out that press information indicated the Soviet
Union was violating the SALT understandings by deploying missiles heavier than
were permitted. In December 1974, Laird replied that “‘There is no question that
it information is avatlable indicating that the SS-X-19 missile deployment
will go forward in 1875 with a volume 50 per cent greater than the RB-11, such
deploggegt would be in violation of the 1872 interim agreement unless . . .
amended.

By the summer of 1975, Laird was writing that the U.S.-Soviet SALT I Treaty
“explicitly forbids testing any radar for ABM use ... yet ... the Russians
have cheated on the treaty.” Laird further stated that “the Soviets have cheated
on . .. the clear American understanding that neither side would appreciably
increase the size of the intercontinental ballistic missiles.”

1 Admiral Zumwalt, chief of naval operations from 1070 to 1074, retired last year, but
has continued to be outspoken on_ defense issues, especially-in warning of a growin
Soviet threat to the abllity of the U.B. Navy to control the seas. Admlrng Bagley retireg
this year after serving as vice chief of naval operations.

This article was distributed by New York Times Special Features, 1975 Elmo R. Zumwalt,
Jr. and Worth Bagley.
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Regrettably, when asked on June 25 about the Laird article, President Ford
erroneously reported that the Russlans “have not used any loopholes, and in
order to determine whether they have or they haven't, there is a Standing Con-
sultative Group that is an organization for the purpose of deciding after investi-
gation whether there have been any violations, and (it) came to the conclusion
that there have been no violations.”

Properly alarmed, two Senators sought to correct the public record. Sen. Henry
Jackson immediately issued a statement expressing surprise at the President’s

answer in the light of information from the director of the CIA and the secre-

tary of defense. Sen. James Buckley said that Ford's “statement ignores the
enormous amount of intelligence” concerning a “persistent pattern of apparent
Soviet violations of numerous elements of the first round Soviet accords and the
ABM Treaty.” Admiral Zumwalt subsequently agreed with Laird, Jackson, and
Buckley and disagreed with the President.

Why is it that four honorable men can take a position which disagrees so
markedly from the account presented by an honorable President? The answer lies
in the terrible complexity of the strategic agreements and in the Byzantine
nature of the negotiation process used by Secretary of State Henry Kissinger.

The original SALT agreements were a patchwork of shockingly loose language,
with loopholes big enough to drive a truck through. They came about in the
following way.

The two sides, over many months, argued over the language of the prospective
strategic contracts. As the Moscow Summit of May 1972 approached, President
Nixon and Secretary Kissinger found themselves under pressure to bring home
the deals to which they had committed themselves a year earlier, The re-election
campaign was bearing down upon them.

Under this pressure, both men made numerous attempts to win support within
the Executive Branch for the draft language which the Soviets had indicated
they would buy. But Secretary of Defense Laird and the Joint Chiefs were un-
willing to leave obvious loopholes in the language.

Nixon and Kissinger knew that such reservations would come to light in con-
gressional hearings during the approval process. The device hit upon to allay
defense concerns without actually clarifying the language was to arrive at
separate interpretive statements, initiated by both the U.8. and Soviet delega-
tions, as well as other “understandings” which were not set down formally. In
those cases where the Soviets would not agree formally with the proposed inter-
pretive language, the U,S, issued “unilateral declarations” construing key pro-
visions in the agreements, and stating that Soviet conduct at variance with those
U.S. statements would be considered inconsistent with the agreements.

President Nixon and Secretary Kissinger gave the strongest kind of assurances
to witnesses in the Executive Branch who were scheduled to go before Congress,
that the U.S. would insist on meticulous Soviet observance of the ‘‘agreed inter-
pretations” and ‘“unilateral declarations.” The testimony of these witnesses, the
language of documents presented to the Congress, and the assurances given by

.the President and Kissinger in their briefings to the congressional leadership and

the press, represented this patchwork deal with the Soviets as much more precise
than its terms warranted.

Kissinger, in June 1972 briefing to congressional leaders, categorized the inter-
pretations as assurances that we had succeeded in placing a limit on expansion
of the Soviet strategic forces, There is no question Congress belleved it was ap-
proving strategic arms limitations of a precise nature which the administration
was commnitted to enforce.

Viewed in this light, President Ford's reply on June 25 is serlously misleading
in several ways. The Soviets have violated the basic contracts, the attached pro-
tocols, the agreed interpretations, and the unilateral declarations.

The U.S. has protested to the Standing Consultative Commission (SCC). That
group—the President’s answer notwithstanding—is not an investigative or fact-
finding body, nor can it form conclusions about violations. It is essentially a
negotiating forum, containing U.8. and Soviet members. Many senior U.S. officials
have spent hours in private and in official councils deliberating Soviet violations.
In the SCC meetings the Soviets have lied to us, until confronted with unargu-
able evidence from our intelligence community. In contrast to what the President
has said, this is the picture with which the commission has been presented:

The USSR continues to deploy the S8S-19, a missile 50 per cent larger and three
to four times heavier in throwweight than the 88-11 it replaces, and therefore
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in clear violation of the U.S. declaration that such deployment would be incon-
sistent with the Interim Agreement. We are acquiescing to Soviet acquisition of
greatly increased throwwelght—in direct contradiction to what the administra-
tion told the Congress the 1972 agreement would accomplish.

Wo complained of this Soviet action in the SCC. The Soviets continued their
S8-19 deployments, We then told them that we would be very disturbed if they
committed still larger violations by deploying missiles even heavier than the
SS-19. In this way the U.8. effectively condoned Soviet cheating on the contract
approved by the Congress. But Congress has not ever been informed of this action
which substantially amended the agreement the Congress earlter approved.

The Interim Agreement specified that missile silo dimensions would not be
increased more than 15 per cent. Our negotiators made it clear that this meant
an increase of 15 per cent in one dimension. Congress approved the agrecment
with this understanding, The Soviets have violated the 15 per cent limitation.
They have argued that all silo dimensions can be increased by 15 per cent, which
would give them silos 50 per cent larger in volume than before. But Congress has
not been officially informed of these violations or asked to approve the new
strategic relationship which derives from failure to redress the violations.

The Soviet violation of the ABM treaty’s prohibition agalnst upgrading air’
defense 18 most serious. By testing unauthorized radars in an ABM mode, they
have violated the treaty. After we protested the ABM cheating, they stopped
their testing. But no one can be sure that the Soviets haven't, by that cheating,
already learned what they need to know. Assurances previously given Congress
about Soviet inability rapidly to expand their ABM network beyond authorjzed
lir}xlts :dre, at a minimum, less valid as a result. But Congress has not been so
informed.

There have been other actions by the Soviets sufficiently serious to warrant
a protest to the S8CC, such as development and possible deployment of land-
mobile ICBMs which the U.S. specifically stated would be inconsistent with the
objectives of the Interim Agreement; violations such as the construction of silos
in greater numbers than authorized under the treaty. These violations have been
protested. The protests have been ignored, or the facts denied, or the claim made
that the activity is allowed by loopholes in the agreement’s language. Again, the
Congress has not be officiatly informed.

Thus, with another summit set for later this year to flesh out another ambigu-
ous strategic arrangement loosely agreed upon by President Ford at Vladlvostok,
there are major, unexplained issues which must be resolved by the Congress:

What is the long-term value of the administration’s formal interpretations and
assurances to Congress? -

How can the Congress fairly deliberate upon the consequences of a new stra-
tegic relationship when the existing one has been changed in major and dis-
advantageous ways by Soviet disregard of the contracts as they were explained
by the President?

Does the President have the authority to redefine Soviet obligations under
existing agreements in a way that significantly alters the strategic balance
without consulting with the Congress?

How can the U.S. continue to vest its security on such imprecise contracts?

Let us now examine the deal currently in the making. At Vladivostok, in his
first act of summitry, President Ford achieved@ what was called a great con-
ceptual breakthrough. It was announced that both sides had.agreed to have
2,400 strategic delivery vehicles and 1,320 MIRVed (Multiple Indcpendently
Targetable Reentry Vehicle) missiles, This was made to appear responsive to
the Jackson Resolutfon which told the U.8. administration in essence: “Don't
come back again without strategic parity.”

But when we examine the fine grain of Vladivostok it is clear that the rela-
tionship that will result from the “breakthrough’ is & four-fold superiority in
missile megatonnage for the Soviet Union and a 2.7-fold superiority in missile
warheads when the Soviets complete deployment of their huge new systems.
These advantages for the USSR are similar to the ones the U.S. had at the time
of the Cuban missile crisis—when both sides clearly perceived U.S. strateglc
superiority. ’

But not content with this advantage, the Soviet Union—this time in advance of
the submlission of a contract of the U.8. Congress—is in the process of modifying
the Vladivostok accord.

First, possibly as a result of sloppy negotiating, the U.S, may not be able to
count as a strategic vehicle the Backfire, a SBoviet Intercontinental bomber, We
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say ‘‘possibly” because there continues to be evidence that Secretary of State

IHenry Kissinger secretly give away Backfire even before Vladivostok. In his

December 1974 backgrounder, and on return from Vladivostok, he told reporters

llg, liltad been agreed that Backfire would not count against the Soviets’ overall
mit,

When a majority of NSC members objected to this one-sided concesslon,
Kissinger “reversed” his position; and when the December backgrounder was,
several months later, pried from his office under the Freedom of Information
Act, it was noted that the text had been altered to eliminate Kissinger’s earlier
admissions on Backfire. '

Our SALT delegates at Geneva continue to argue that Backfire should be in-
cluded. But the knowing smiles of the Soviets suggest that Kissinger’s earlier deal
remains intact.

As bad as the Vladivostok asymmetries are for us, Russia’s 2.7-fold missile
warhead superiority represented an upper Hmit as long as the 1,320 ceillng on
MIRVed missiles remain verifiable. Under fire from critics of the Vladivostok
summit, Kissinger in December 1874 assured us that the U.S. would not enter
into any SALT II agreement without tough verification provisions. He went 8o
far as to say that, “If the Soviets reject our verification formula, it is very hard
to conceive how there can be a deal.”

The Saviets have rejected Kissinger’s verification formula, stating that verifi-
cation provisions are not needed. They hint they might accept a weak verifi-
cation provision if we pay for it with other concessions. Thus, although U.S.
experts all agree that nothing weaker than the current, already watered down
11.S. verification proposal will work, the Soviets seek to plant the seed of future
ambiguities in the forthcoming deal—ambiguities which would make it possible
for them to MIRYV all of thelr missiles, not just the authorized 1,320,

Loglcally we could expect the Soviets, after rendering largely meaningless the
“parity” of 2,400 strategic vehicles by excluding from their total the Backfire
- bomber, to imbalance the relationship still further by cheating and proceeding to
MIRV most of their 2,300 ICBMs. ,

This is where Soviet cheating under SALT I and our attitude toward it be-
come relevant to the Viadivostok negotiation. The administration's decision not
to disclose Soviet cheating on the contracts approved by the Congress in SALT I
is a grave blow to those who belleve in continuing sensible arms control arrange-
ments. It destroys U.S. leverage to achieve resolution of “ambiguities.” It em-
boldens the Soviets to fight still harder for even greater ambiguities in future
agreements. It puts the Ford seal of approval on very bad Soviet conduct. And
it makes unlikely any real teeth on verification.

There remains to be explored the question of why and how President Ford
has failed to focus on the differences between the agreements as portrayed to
the Congress, in contrast with the way they have been accepted fn practice by
the administration.

The question is how Ford has been misled. It i8, we think, the result of his being
relatively fisolated from other experts in these matters by fthe duality of
Kissinger's role. Receiving information from his secretary of state—Henry Kissin-
ger—on the one hand, which is vetted and validated by his assistant for national
security affairs—Henry Kissinger—on the other, has destroyed the natural give
and take designed to prevent a President from becoming captive to a single
view. Of course, there is nothing in theory to prevent Henry Kissinger from
providing accurate information to the President. -

The rise and decline of Henry Kissinger must be discussed in four phases.
His character has not changed but his attitude toward his job has modifled
remarkably as his power has increased.”

Phase I was the objective phase. Soon after Mr. Nixon was elected he brought
Gen. Andrew Goodpaster to Washington to work out with Kissinger a formal
system for the National Security machinery to supersede the very loose system
which both Presidents Kennedy and Johnson had preferred.

The system which Goodpaster and Kissinger recommended was designed to
bridge the interface between the varlous agencles to insure that all were repre-
sented, all had their “day in court,” and that an adversary process existed to dis-
till the {ssues. Organizational entitles, appropriately constituted with member-
ship from responsible agencies, were created to accomplish these objectives—the
Washington Special Action Group; the VP (Verification Panel) to deal with
arms control 1ssues; the SRG (Special Review Group) ; The Forty Committee in
the covert intelligence fleld. Each of these organizations had a different charter.

64-312—76——4
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There were members who had seats on several of these or, anizations. Ki
emerged as the chairman of each of these committees. & sslnger

Kissinger’s job-was to compile alternatives, listing the pros and cons of each,
and to distill in that way the complex issues in order to make it possible for a
busy president to make decisions.

In Phase I, the system worked reasonably well, Henry Kissinger, in the proper
subordinate role, presented balanced views and distilled the issues fairly,

Phase 1I began in 1970, after the shakedown period was over and the players
began to become familiar with their assignments. It continued until_the elec-
ti_on of 1972, This phase was characterized by an increasing power struggle.
Kissinger had been discovered by the press. He began spending long hours with
chosen reporters and commentators, giving brilliant dissertations on foreign
policy issues. “Frank” revelations of the president’s thinking were made. Bureau-
cratic struggles were described. The problem that a “highly qualified” national
security assistant had in dealing with an “unsophisticated” secretary of state
was subtly demonstrated. The problem that the same NSC assistant had in “con-
trolling for the president” a secretary of defense (Laird) with an independent
power base in Congress was gently revealed. If the reporter was of the left he
{l)fafdtgr Kissinger's battles with the right; if of the right, of Henry’s battles with

ele

Delicately, the web was woven. The stories of Kissinger's successes began to
emerge—at first in tandem with praise for Mr. Nixon, and later increasingly pre-
sented as single handed achievements by Kissinger. As the press image began to
develop, Kissinger felt more and more confident that he had an independent
power base. There was a gradual erosion of the Goodpaster staff system. Kissinger
began to by-pass the system,

Important communications were set up between Moscow and Peking to which
no one except the president was privy. As an example, the announcement of the
conceptual breakthrough in SALT I, issued in May 1971, came after four months
of back-channel discussions between Soviet Ambassador Anatoly F, Dobrynin and
Kissinger. But Kissinger misled the responsible agency, the Verification Panel,
two days before that announcement was issued, so that its members had no
inkling of the major accommodation about to occur—and of course, none of the
participation which their staff function had been set up to produce.

These by-passings became more frequent. And in most cases, the decision rep-
resented a weakening of U.S. positions as Nixon and Kissinger pressed to achieve
SALT I prior to the '72 election. -

Some of these decisions from on high led to the emergence of “ambiguities” In
the SALT agreements. Staff protest of these decisions led to some of the “agreed
{uterpretations” and “unilateral declarations” with which Kissinger, after the
fact, sought to regenerate support for risky decisions.

SALT I was achieved. Assurances were given to all that U.S. firmness of pur-
pose would insure Soviet performance. But even as the ink was drying on SALT I
agreements, the ambiguous language which had resulted from by-passing the
system began to haunt Kissinger.

For example, the U.S. SALT delegation and his own NSO staff concluded that
identification of the specific “older” launchers that the agreement allowed the
Soviets to trade in for modern submarine-launched ballistic mlissile launchers
was dangerously vague,

Kissinger went to Dobrynin and executed, without informing anyone in the
chain of responsibility, an “agreed clarification.” This specified that “launchers
of older ballistic missiles on diesel-powered submarines . .. cannot be used for
purpose of replacement.” This language was intended to make clear that the
Soviets could go from 740 to 950 SLBMs only by retiring 210 older land-based
ICBMs.

At the same time, however, this “clarification,” executed in secret and without
proper agency scrutiny, created a new loophole by defining a modern SLBM as
one “deployed on a nuclear-powered submarine commissioned since 1965.” This
wording would have made it possible for the Soviets to build any number of
diesel submarines and install new nuclear missiles on thein.

In 1978, the rest of the U.S. government discovered the “secret covenant,
secretly arrived at” when the Soviets told our SALT negotiators about it 11
months after the fact. We paid a price to renegotiate this sloppy clause.

By the end of Phase II, Kissinger had risen so high in public esteem that
Richard Nixon, H. R. Haldeman and John Ehrlichman jealously were about to
return him to private life in the first blush of re-election victory. These personal
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tensions between Kissinger and Nixon provided a check on the power the former
had acquired.

Phase III began with Watergate and continued to the resignation of Nixon.
Early in this period, In one of those dramatic reversals of fate, Kissinger was
made secretary of state, while keeping his assignment as national security
assistant. This appointment was designed to restore a tarnished presidential
image with Kissinger's reflected glory.

The appointment intensified a phase characterized increasingly by the most
severe misuse of his position. Kissinger's ego and his president drove him to
continue foreign policy “successes.” Now, at last, Kissinger had the legal author-
fty to match the responsibility he had assumed through his committee
chairmanships.

Dauring this phase, a number of dedicated public servants concluded that they
could no longer serve under such a system and, in varying ways, began to termi-
nate their services. As the June-July 1974 Moscow summit approached, the dis-
tinguished Paul Nitze terminated his service, stating publicly that he could no
longer see how arms control negotiations could be carried out until respect for
the -Constitution was restored. This resignation and other opposition led Mr.
Nixon, with his eye on the need for anti-impeachment votes, to pull back at
Moscow. He refused to sign an agreement which would have signaled permanent
gtratexic inferiority and limited himself to a conceptual agreement on the test

an.

Kissinger, in implicit protest, issued his famous lament: “What in the name
of God is the meaning of strategic superiority? What do you do with {t?"—
forgetting in his eagerness to gain a negotiating objective that you use strategic
superiority to back the other side down in a crisis as in Cuba 1962; forgetting
that with it you frighten the allles of the inferior superpower into changing
their political relationships.

Phase IV began with the accession of Mr. Ford to the presidency. Ill-prepared
in the foreign policy field, having in his first year to concentrate on restoration
of domestie tranquility, Mr. Ford chose initially to keep Kissinger on both jobs.
Ford was aware of the increasing congressional distrust of Kissinger's word and
policles. But to date, he has chosen to support Kissinger. ’

He has been ill-rewarded. The information Kissinger provided which led Ford
on June 25, 1975, to deny any violations of SALT was badly misleading. It is
inconsistent with Kissinger's private admission recently that the Soviets lied to
us at the 1972 summit when they assured us they would only deepen (not also
widen) their silos and by not more than 15 per cent.

At this point, in order to avold continuing Soviet strategic superiority, real
and perceived, and to evaluate Soviet performance and integrity in the strategic
portion of detente, there are major actions that need to be done to redress
Kissinger’s disinformation campaign and to insure that the President and the
public are aware of the facts:

First, Congress should hold hearings to measure the performance of the Soviet
Union in Salt I against the assurances the administration gave the Congress
when the agreements were ratified, in order to have a basis for judging what
might occur under SALT 11, )

Second, the President should reduce his risk of being misled tn the future by
terminating the dual status of Henry Kissinger and installing a new national
sec‘&ﬁ“’ assistant in whose honesty the country and the Congress may have full
confidence.

Chairman Prke. Admiral Zumwelt, that is rather heavy and dis-
turbing testimony. I am one of those who joined with, I think, the
vast majori%y of Americans in hailing the execution of the SALT I
agreement. Is it your judgment now that this Nation would be better
off or worse off if there were no SALT I agreement {

Admiral Zumwavrt. The first point I would like to make, Mr. Chair-
man, is that I also was among those who felt that the effort to achieve
strategic arms limitations was an important one, having been a Direc-
tor of Arms Control as a captain in the Navy and having worked to
achieve the test ban which has been a sound treaty.
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It is my view that the United States entered an era when we had
the opportunity to achieve significant reductions in strategic arms ex-
penditures, at parity, had we negotiated skillfully and had we re-
mained tough and firm with the Soviets.

I believe that the deal that was arrived at to achieve the SALT I
Treaty and interim executive agreement was one that represented the
absolute maximum in compromise on the part of the United States and
the absolute minimum in compromise on the part of the Soviet Union,
and that we were accurate in testifying before the Congress that it rep-
resented for that moment in time an asymmetrical paritﬁ': They had
some advantages; we had some advantages. We were prohibited from
overcoming theirs; they were not prohibited from overcoming ours and
we made it clear it was mandatory that the strategic budget of the
President be supported in subsequent years if SALT negotiators were
going to be able to conclude a good deal, at parity, and hopefully at
reduced expenditures.

Regretfully, the Congress did not pass those strategic budgets and
therefore the negotiators, in their own words, lost negotiating
wampum, -

Even more regretfully, in my judgment, the administration has
elected not to inform the Congress of massive violations of the deal as
it was explained to the Congress. That is, the Congress was assured
that there was not only a treaty and interim agreement ; there were not
only bilateral supporting documents to which both sides had agreed,
but the Congress was also assured there were unilateral declarations
by the United States as to the conduct we would not accept from the
Soviet Union in order to make sure this deal made sense instead of
becoming a grotes?lle mockery.

In actual fact, the Soviet {Inion has, in my judgment, violated the
basic treaty, the supporting agreements, the unilateral declarations,
and this administration has never informed the Congress in any of-
ficial way, other than in answer to questions befores a subcommittee of
the Senate, prodding questions of these massive violations and there-
fore we now have a new strategic arms relationship, one of which the
Congress has never been informed ; one in which the Soviets have great
advantages over the one the Congress thought it approved.

In my judgment, the country is worse off than it would have been
had we continued to try to work toward parity and expending the
necessary sums to insure the Soviets joined us in reducing
expenditures,

Chairman Pixe. Admiral, one of the things which I think concerns
all of the members of this committee is the allegation that information
of this gravity is systematically withheld from Congress.

Iam %mrticularly interested 1n your statement on page 8 to the effect
that at the time the SALT I agreement was being sold to Congress,
there was in existence a secret agreement which not only was the Con-
gress not told about, but you also know that the Joint Chiefs of Staff

were not told about it and you believe that the Secretary of Defense

was not told about it, is that accurate ?

Admiral Zumwarr, That is correct, sir.

Chairman Pixz. I find this incredible.

You go further and state that this secret agreement allowed the
Soviets to do certain things with their old submarines, to our detriment.
Did it allow us to do the same things to their detriment {
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- Admiral Zo>wavt. No, sir; it did not. -

The agreement was apparently signed because of the fact that Mr.
Kissinger recognized that among the many sloppy loopholes that had
been Jeft in the original SALT I arrangement was one that made it
possible for the Soviet Union to turn in the relatively unsophisticated
and obsolescent “G” class missiles on their G-class submarines as part
of the compensation as they built up to the huge advantage they were
given in sea-based missiles. )

They had-to destroy 20 percent of their 60 percent advantage in land-
based missiles in order to go up to the authorized 33 percent advantage
in sea-based missiles. ) o

Because of sloppy drafting, they could turn in about 70 missiles
from their “G"” missile submarines.

This fact having been observed, Mr. Kissinger apparently went
in secret to Dobrynin and worked out an interpretive agreement which
was designed to close off the Soviet right to use those G-class missiles
as compensation and did so, but, because of, again, dreadfully techni-
cally sloppy drafting, drafting which should have been cleared with
technically competent people in the Department of Defense and the
Secretary of Defense and the Joint Chiefs of Staff, left a great big
truck-sized hole in the interpretive statement that would have author-
ized the Soviets to install missiles—on diesel submarines—of a new
type just as long as they had never been installed on a nuclear subma-
rine built since 1964.

Chairman Pixe. Without any limitation #

Admiral Zumwavrr. There 1s some disagreement as to whether or
not they could have gone up to just 210 missiles or whether they
could have gone up to any number. At the very least, they were author-
ized, under this sloppy wording, 210 additional missiles.

Chairman Pixe. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I am very interested in your testimony. You have referred to an
article which you coauthored, as well as other articles which charge
the Soviets with violations of SALT I.-

First of all, Admiral, at the present time you are in civilian life and
you are either a candidate or you intend to become a candidate for
public office—I think for the U.S. Senate—is that right?

Admiral Zuvmwarr. I am in what is called “the testing stage.” Per-
haps you can tell me whether that is a legitimate political phrase. I
oxpeet to make a decision by February or March as to whether or not
to run for the Senate in the State of Virginia.

Mr. McCrory. It seems to me from your testimony you feel that if
you had been Secretary of State and negotiating the SALT I agree-
ment, you would have done it quite differently, and we would have a
much better understanding to?iay with the Soviet Union.

Admiral Zumwarr. I think if you will check my answer, Mr. Con-
gressman, I said from where we are at now I believe we would have
been better off had we not done so; but that is in the light of our fail-
ulre tg inform the Congress and our failure to call the Soviets on their
cheating. '

. Mr. McCrory. You criticized the negotiations. You feel that, in addi-
tion to the geéo'ple the Secretary had in the room with him, he should
have had other personnel there~—defense personnel and perhaps you—
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at the time he was negotiating, because Dobrynin or the Soviets had
military personnel advising them. .

Now, you do criticize that, don’t you

Admiral ZuvMwarr. 1 do; yes, sir. , .

Mr. McCrory. You also criticize the fact that Secretary Kissinger
was using an interpreter whose native language was Russian instead
of a man whose native language was English, don’t you?

Admiral Zuawavrt. I don’t raise that, However, I do consider that
a serious flaw ; yes, sir.

Mr, McCrory. In these private discussions with the Secretary and
Mr. Dobrynin, isn’t there an agreement with resgect to confidentiality
which they subscribe to so that this business of reporting what Mr.
Kissinger said and what Mr. Dobrynin said would be a violation of
that confidence—if all the reporting that you would like was done?

Admiral Zumwavrr. Absolutely not. All I am suggesting is that the
United States should give itself the same efficiency that the Soviet
Union gives itself. They had their missile production chief Smirnov
in the room. We didn’t have a single technically competent man in
the room and therefore it is no wonder that the Soviets were able to
achieve an agreement that was full of ambiguities.

Mr. McCrory. You would have done it quite differently.

Now, why don’t you make yourself available to become Secretary of
State instead of running for the U.S. Senate? Then you could cor-
rect all these things that you find fault with in Secretary Kissinger’s
administration.

Chairman-P1xe. Will the gentleman yield to me just very briefly?

Are you sure there is a vacancy ¢

Mr. McCrory. I have an idea that with many of the attacks on him,
the Secretary of State might be very happy to turn over the reins to
someone else.

Let me say this: We criticize the fact that the Soviets have taken
some of these missiles and they have put them on old-type submarines
that they had, and we have let them get away with doing that on the
basis that that is the way they wanted to interpret part of the agree-
ment—we sort of acquiesced 1n that; is that about right?

Admiral Zuvmwavr. Sir, the opportunity for the Soviets to do-that
was created by the secret agreement. Once the secret agreement was
discovered with Soviet collusion, once the Soviets tipped us off about
it existing, we then put enough pressure on the then Secretary of State
so in the Standing Consultative Commission that loophole was closed
off. But we had to pay something for it.
thM? McCrory. TEey wouldn’t agree that was a violation, would

ey

Admiral Zuxwart. With regard to that—— B

Mr. McCrory. The Soviets wouldn’t agree that they violated the
agreement at all, would they ¢ .

Admiral ZuvMmwavr. I don’t think I contended that that specific pro-
tocol was a violation of the agreement. .

Mr. McCrory. You did say that we didn’t get anything in return,
I?lc) we h'ave any old submarines that we want to put some other mis-
siles on

Admiral ZuMwarr. The point, Mr. Co man, is that the Soviet
Union was given a unilateral advantage by virtue of a sloppy nego-
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tiating deal and then we had to pay something additional for it to get
them to close that sloppy loophole off,

Mr. McCrory. You are very good at criticizing SALT I and the
cheating that ensued. Are you against having any further negotiations
as far as SALT II is concerned ¢

Admiral Zuvmwavrr. No; as I pointed out, I have been for arms con-
trol going all the way back to 1962. ,

Mr. McCrory. negotiate with a country that violates all its
agreements? They violated their treaties and agreements before SALT
I came along, didn’t they ? -

Admiral Zumwacrrt. I would be delighted to introduce for the record
a three-piece lecture on that which I have coauthored entitled “Dé-
tente,” where we suggest exactly what we ought to do.

The first thing is a “truth-in-packaging” policy. First, report accu-
rately to the Congress and the people about Sovict cheating. You can’t

éet anywhere in this democracy unless we keep the people and the

ongress informed, and this administration has not,

[ NoteE.—The text of the lectures referred to is in the committec files.]

Mr. McCrory. Do you feel that it would have been possible for the
Secretary of State to have gotten the Soviets to agree to more specific
language which would have bound them more precisely and prevented
them from interpreting the agreement the way they see fit?

Admiral Zumwavrr. Yes, sir; there is no doubt in my mind that we
would have been able to get more precise language.

Mr. McCrory. You think we could ?

Admiral Zuawarr. Yes, sir, There is no doubt in my mind that
we would have been a long way farther down the road toward true
arms control and parity had we called the Soviets’ hand instead of
colluding with them to cover up their cheating.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Aspin.

Mr. AspiN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Admiral Zumwalt, in your
prepared statement you said that the Soviets have violated the accords
as presented to Congress, and then I think you said something a little
stronger. Is it your view that the Soviets have in fact violated the
SALT agreements, or that they have violated the agreements as pre-
sented to Congress? .

We realize that they were oversold to the Congress and a lot of things
were implied or stated to Congress which in fact, it turns out, was
not how the agreements were written.

I am curious-as to what you believe they have violated.

Admiral Zumwarrt. I believe that the Soviets have violated the basic
treaty both with regard to their cheating in the antiballistic missile
radar tests and with regard to their dei)lo?’ment of a whole new anti-
ballistic missile radar at Kamchatka. I also believe that the Soviets
have violated the agreed interpretations and I believe that the Soviets
have done those things which the United States strongly stated tothe
Congress—the administration stated to the Congress—it would not
accept in unilateral declarations; so I believe that the Soviets have to
be accused of violating all three forms.

Mr. AspIN. What would be of particular concern is whether they
violated the accords. Whether they violated the unilateral statements
may be unfortunate and perhaps the Congress should have been better
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apprised of what the unilateral statements were-—that they were noth-
ing more than unilateral statements.

I am trying to separate out the problem of what Congress was told
about SALT from what in fact SALT really does.

One of the things that worries you about the violation of the agree-
ment itself, are things that we might, if we had a court of law, make a
case in. You would say that the testing of the radars in the ABM mode
is one and the Kamchatka situation is another.

Admiral Zumwarr. And interference with national means of detec-
tion is a major third.

Mr. AsriN. I don’t know how much of this we can do in public
session. Do you want to try a while?

Chairman Pige. Let me just say it is the intention of the Chair to
go around once in open session and then go into executive session.

Mr. AsriN. Do you want to try to go into this a little more in open
session ¢

Admiral Zuswarr. All right.

Mr. AspiN. Outline for me, if you can, the violations as they oc-
curred in these areas.

Admiral Zusmwarr. First, as I said, Mr. Aspin, I think anyone who
is as careful and precise as you are, about calling the hand of people
in the executive branch, should take a different view from what you
have just expressed about the administration’s failure to inform the
Congress on violations of the unilateral declaration, because that has
prostituted the whole agreement. :

Mr. AsriN. I am not in any way trying to defend it. Let me make
that absolutely clear. I am not defending the fact that détente and
SALT have been oversold to the American public. What I am trying
to get at is—going to a more legal question—wherein, exactly, lie the
violations,

Admiral Zuawavrr. Now that I have found you, Mr. Aspin:

The violations are of the following types: Two, we have just dis-
cussed. Violations of the basic treaty itself. There is, in adddition, in
my judgment, a violation of the agreed upon interpretation with
regard to the increased size of silos——

Mr. AseiN. The agreed upon interpretation says that they cannot
increase the silo dimensions by more than 10 or 15 percent.

Admiral ZuvyMwart. Yes.

Mr. Aspin. Dimensions. Now, wherein have they violated that?

Admiral Zoywart. I believe that accurate analysis of the intelli-
gence data will demoristrate that there is no way to conclude that the
Soviets have stuck to less than 15 percent with regard to the additional
depth of their silos, and I believe they have in fact gone beyond it; and
I believe that this, in part, is how they achieved the huge additional
volume of their silos. :

Mr. AspiN. You are claiming that in fact they have gone beyond 15
percent in the depth of their silos{ ) ] ) .

Admiral Zuswavrr. I o saying it is possible. That is a separate
matter. I also would point out in the congressional hearings on the
history of the negotiations, I think it is made clear that the Soviets
indicated tlhat they would not interpret this to allow them to %o to
two dimensions. Furthernore, Secretary Kissinger has stated flatly in
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the executive branch, but not in the Congress, that the Soviets lied to
him with regard to their plans in this regard. _

Mr. Aspiy. You believe they are going to more than two dimen-
sions? Are these both new facts? '

Mr. Jounson. It hasn’t been established as a fact.

Mr. AspiN. These are new facts that he is claiming. o

What I think is widely accepted in the American community 1s
that the Soviets have indeed gone to 10 or 15 percent in more depth, but

I have never heard anybody say they have gone beyond that; and in-

deed it has been argued as to whether they can go the extra 10 or 15
rcent in the other dimension, but it also has been argued that they
aven’t done that yet are arguing that they have?

Admiral Zumwarr. Yes. I think the difference of view depends
upon what dimension one puts on the original diameter. That is, the
missile had a shape like this, and they have now filled in the whole
diameter all the way across.

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Treen. :

Mr. TreeN. Admiral Zumwalt, let me see if I understand you-cor-
rectly about one of the statements you made. I am not sure how you
used the term, in what context, but did youn suggest—I think you used
the word “colluding”—that there was collusion on the part of Secre-
tari Kissinger with the Soviet representative with regard to the
SALT treaty?

Admiral Zumwarr., I used the word “colluded” and meant it in
the following context: that is, the Soviets are lying to us about their
cheating, and Secretary Kissinger has not informed the Congress or
the public about Soviet cheating.

Mr. Treen. The period you refer to is after the treaty, is this
correct { :

Admiral Zusmwart, That is correct.

Mr. TreeN. Let me ask you a couple of things about your state-
ment. On page 6 you talk about Secretary Kissinger not having a
single Defense or technical man there when the SALT agreement
was concluded. Are you saying that he did not have access to this
exgertise?

dmiral ZuMwarr. I am saying in my judgment he did not want
them there.

Mr. TreeN. Do you mean in the room when they concluded this
thing, or are you saying he didn’t have access to these people—that
they were not present but-were available{

Admiral Zumwacr. There were technical people and Defense people
available in Moscow. They were not in the room. They were not privy
to the changes as they were negotiated in those final hours. -

Mr. TreeN, You are entitled to your view, but I don’t understand
why they have to be in the room when the negotiations are going on.
If the negotiator is utilizing information available to him, and has
access to the information, T don’t know whether mere presence in the
room is necessary, if what you say is correct.

Admiral Zumwavrr. My point is exactly that, Mr. Treen—that the
were not privy ta the changes, Those changes were not checked wit
technical or Defense people. Those changes made major ambiguities
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in the deal that were not checked, and the deal was signed without
--any opportunity on the part of the Secretary of Defense or the Joint

Chiefs of Staff to reclama these ambiguities. . .

_ Mr. Treen, If what you say now is correct, I think that is a very

important point.

et me question with respect to your statement on page 8. You

talk about this agreement that the chairman asked about earlier. I

am similarly dismayed, if it is true, about an agreed-upon interpre-

tation between this country and the Soviet Union regarding the defi-

nition of 8 modern ballistic missile. Who signed this agreement # ]

Admiral Zumwavrt. It was signed, as I recall, by Mr. Kissinger in
his capacity as National Security Assistant, and Mr. Dobrynin. It
was not, as I recall, ever known, even to the Secretary of State, who,
of course should, of all people, have been aware of it. .

I\{r. 'Ig‘nm:x. It was not known to the Secretary of State. What did
we lose

Admiral Zoytwarr. Mr. Rogers was not aware of it.

Mr. Treen. Neither the Secretary of Defense nor the Secretary of
State was informed, according to your statement.

Admiral Zumwacrr. That is correct.

Mr. TreeN. For how long did that condition last? How long was
it after the agreement was signed before they were informed ¢

Admiral Zumwarr. Eleven months. About the 7th or 8th of June,
the Soviets made the mistake of referring to it in their discussions
with U. Alexis Johnson, head of our SALT delegation, who came back
with a message asking in effect, “What’s up #” .

Mr. TreeN. After we concluded this agreement, in the interim, have
we suffered a loss because of this?

Admiral Zumwavrt. No; because after it was discovered, the United
States closed off the loophole.

Mr. TreeN. Before any damage was done? -

. 'Admiral Zumwart. No; in the sense that we had to pay something
or it.
Mr. TreeN, What did we have topay {
Admiral Zusmwarr., That is almost impossible to ascertain, as is
everything else about this deal; but in the final—
" Mr. TreeN. We didn’t have to pay anything then ¢

~ Admiral ZuyMwart. We can prove we had to pay something, but it is
impossible to say what; because in the final day, when the Soviets
finally fell off the original wording of that secret agreement and agreed
that this did not give them the right to install modern missiles on
diesel submarines, it was part of a logrolling session in which there
were four or five different issues resolved. We gave in on some, and.
they gave in on some. We bought that one twice.

Mr. Treen. Did I understand your opening statement testimony to
he that the Congress didn’t even supply the appropriations necessary
for us to undertake the research and development, weapons procure-
ment, and so forth, that were allowed under the SALT Treaty? Did
T understand you to say that ¢

Admiral Zuvmwart. What I said, Mr. Treen, was that it was made
quite clear that if we were going to_have true parity in round 2, we
had better have support for the President’s strategic budget and that
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we have never had ; that the Congress has every year cut those strategic
budgets and therefore, in the words of our negotiators, deprived them
of the negotiating leverage they needed to achieve parity in SALT II.

Mr. TreEN. As a matter of fact, when you testified as head of the
Navy before the Armed Services Committee, you complained the Con-
gress wasn’t doin%eenou(fh to keep our Navy up to a level that you
thought it should be, and there had to be some tradeoff on short term
needs and long term needs. Is that correct ? .

Admiral Zumwart. And I also testified to my conviction that we
must fund strategic programs in order to have parity and reduce
expenditures in the long haul. ]

Chairman Pige. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Milford.

Mr. Mivrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. )

I would like to ﬁt one question on the record here about something
I think you would be competent to speak to. i

There has been a lot of discussion in Congress about the proposition
of our publicly revealing the CIA budget figures, and our publicly
revealing this Nation’s total intelligence budget figures.

In your opinion, would such a revelation be wise, or would such a
revelation harm our national defense effort ¢

Admiral ZumwArT. In my judgment, the revelation of information
like that does harm our national defense effort.

On the other hand, in my judgment, the situation we have arrived
at today in this country—total loss of credibility on the part of execu-
tive leadership—has made it almost mandatory that those disclosures
be made if we are going to restore confidence in our institutions. So I
think we have lost and we have gained.

Mr. Mivrorp. I am not sure whether you answered my question
affirmatively or negatively.

Admiral Zumwarr. \ge have hurt ourselves in a military sense,
clearly. We have helped ourselves to remain a democracy.

Mr. Mivrorp. In other words, if I hear you correctly, you say it
should be revealed, even though you are at the same time saying 1t is
going to hurt?

Admiral ZuMwALT. Yes, sir.

Mr. MiLrorp. You mention the possibility that you would enter a
race ﬁor?the Senate. Admiral, what party’s primary would you be
enterin .

Admiral Zumwart. I am a member of the Democratic Party, Mr.
Congressman.

Mr. Mivrorp. Normally, when a retired high-level Defense official
testifies before a congressional committee, he is carefully briefed by
his former branch or department on activities and events that have
occurred subsequent to his retirement. ”

In your statement, you testified that DOD elected not to provide you
with such a briefing, but suggested you appear as & private citizen.
This strikes me as a bit unusual. In your opinion, why did DOD follow
this particular procedure{

Admiral Zumwarr. I think it is quite understandable, Mr. Congress-
man. I did not go to the Navy because I did not feel it was fair to put
the Navy in that position. I went, instead, to the official who handles
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the SALT business in the Department of Defense, and asked him to
get a ruling from the Secretary of Defense.

I have been quite critical of this administration’s failure to inform
the Congress and the people of Soviet cheating and of Soviet mis-
behavior under détente, and it was quite obvious that the Department
of Defense consulted with the White House, because the news that I
was going to appear here appeared in one of their favorite columns,
you know, soon afterward.

There is, I think, an all-pervasive fear in the defense establishment
of Secretary Kissinger.

Mr. Mirorp. Do you have any personal ax to grind with Dr.
Kissinger ¢

Admiral Zumwart. No; I do not. I consider him a man who is ex-
tremely skillful at making strategic defeat look like tactical victory.

Mr. hxwoan. One final question: Should you enter politics, would
the SALT agreement, and the alleged boner committed by the admin-
istration, become an issue?

Admiral Zumwarr. Yes, sir, in my opinion it should be one of the
major issues in campaigns in 1976, It goes right back to the fundamen-
tal principle of this country: The right of the people and the Con-
gress to know. '

Mr. Mrwrorp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I yield back the halance of
my time. - .

Chairman Pige. Mr. Kasten.

My, KasteNn. On page 3 of your statement, you say that there are
four reasons for the low forecasts, The one that concerns me the most
is a bias which stems from this administration’s failure to understand
Soviet strategic objectives.

What is it this administration fails to understand having to do with
these objectives? '

Admiral Zumwavrr. This administration has talked about détente
as though both sides look 4t it from the same context. This administra-
tion has described détente in essence as a period of mutual accommo-
dation between the super powers. It does not understand that the So-
viet Union looks at détente as an opportunity to sow euphoria in this
Nation and to gain for themselves an additional tool with which to
shift, as they describe it, the correlation of forces, in order to make
détente irreversible, as they describe it.

In other words, they see détente as a series of accommodations by the
West to a shift in the correlation of forces, superior military-economic-
technological power by the Soviet Union.

Mr. KasteN. We talk about cheating, We talk about lack of infor-
mation, Why is it, do you think, that our administration right now is
hidinﬁ the cheating, is not being forthcoming with the public? What do
you think motivates it ¢

If this in fact is the case, what do you think motivates the admin-
istration to cover up the cheatingl, go to speak {

Admiral ZuMwavrr. I believe that is a complex question and requires
complex answers. . )

First, I do not believe that this President has gone into sufficient
depth on the subject matter we are discussing today, really, to have
the same set of insights.
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_ Second, he has not been informed of the gross nature of Soviet mis-
behavior, not only with regard to cheating in SALT, but with regard -
to cheating in the whole field of détente.

Third, 1 believe there is a political commitment on the part of Sec-
retary Kissmﬁer to the success of détente that has made him, in effect,
apologize to himself and for the Russians for these deals, and reluc-
tant to rel:ort. Indeed, reluctant even to have the intelligence people
report to him

r. KasTeN. Do you mean a political commitment or a personal
%omm?iunent? A political commitment on behalf of the Secretary of
tate

Admiral ZoMwarr. I think political and personal are the words I
would like to use.

Mr. KasTEN. You keep alluding to some kind of conspiracy or some
group of people who are trying te hide things from another group of
people. It seems to me awfully difficult to beﬁin with the assumption
that there are key leaders in our country who are in fact trying to
cover up Soviet cheating on SALT. That’s essentially what you are
saying; isn’t it

Admiral ZuvMwavrr. I do not use the word “conspiracy.” I think 1
have made it clear that my view with regard to the President is that
he hasn’t %one into the deal in enough depth to understand it. It is a

very complicated deal and takes a lot of study to understand, and the

nature of the intelligence information concerning Soviet cheating

takes hours and hours to get on top of and indeed has been debated for
hours and hours within the executive branch—for hundreds of hours.

The key thing is that this same degree of concern hasn’t been com-
municated to the cognizant congressional committees in any official
way. Congress has had to pry it out in response to specific questions—
one su}itlsommittee of the Senate has done 8o, and now hopefully this
one will.

It is a very, very serious situation.  —

I don’t want to deal more than that with the motives; but I can tell
you the practical fact is that the Congress has been deceived and
gléisled, and the public has been deceived about Soviet behavior under

tente.

Mr. KasteN. Would you agree that the Congress has been somewhat
neil(iigjg:nt in exercising its responsibilities in this regard as wellt

iral ZuMwavrr. Yes, sir, I do think that is the case. I think that
the work of this committee should have been begun in more.cognizant
committees—the Armed Services Committee and the foreign policy
committees—much earlier.

Mr. KasTeN, On page 10 of your statement, you touched on what
you refer to as a form of Soviet cheating, which I think is probably
the most important: Their interference with our national means of
detection, which has produced a serious reduction in our ability to
check against Soviet cheating.

If that in fact is going on—if we are being seriously hampered in
our ability to monitor their efforts—then really all of the agreements
on paper are meaningless. If we don’t have an ability—independent
ability—to verify this information.
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You are saying hero that these efforts have produced a serious re-
duction in our ability to check the Soviet cheating. Could you describe
that more completely? n ' .

Admiral Zumwacr. I think the details of that kind of cheating prob-
ably mig/l:t to wait for the closed session. -- . _

Mr. KasteN. Do you share my concern about that particular point?

Admiral Zumwarr. I do. That is why I suggested it is in and of
itself the most positive indicator among a whole series of indicators,
and it is what makes it extremely difficult for me to understand why
this administration has been unwilling to call the Soviet hand and to
report it to the Con%:'eas.

ou would think that there is nothing so frightening about going to
the Congress and saying, “Look, we have been had. We bought the
Brooklyn Bridge.”

I recognize that causes some %(;litical roblems, but surely if it's
good for our country it ought to be done. 1t hasn’t been done.

Now, through the courtesy of a friend I saw an analysis NSC did of
the Bagley-Zumwalt articles and there were a whole series of straw
men put up and shot down, rather than dealing with the fundamental

roblgms with which this article deals—namely that we have gross
oviet misbehavior in SALT that has not been reported to the people,
has not been reported to the Congress, and is being apologized for

Chairman Prxe. The time of the gentleman has expired.

Mr. Lehman,

Mr. Lenman. We think of the statement in Hamlet : A custom more
honored in breach than observance.” That seems to be applicable to
the SALT agreements.

Admiral Zumwavr. Yes, sir. -

Mr. LeamaN. You say unequivocally that the Russians have cheated.
Have we?

Admiral Zomwarr. To the best of my knowledge and belief we have
not. I don’t think under our system it is possible. With the newspapers
looking over our shoulders, and with the Congress looking over the
shoulder of the executive branch, I think it is impossible for this coun-
try even to consider cheating.

Mr. Leaman. Put yourself on this position: There is one thing we
have learned on this committee—that sometimes this country does not
always behave angelically; but this is a real world, and sometimes we
have to make compromises to survive. Is there anything that this
country has done in regard to the SALT agreement that, if you were
in the Russian bureaucracy, you would think would be cheating?

Admiral Zuawarr. No, sir. If T were a member of the Russian
bureaucracy, and-had done my homework, I believe I would know that
there was no way for the United States to do research and develop-
ment or force level work without having it funded by the Congress,.
and that, therefore, there is no way that the executive branch could
get away with it. And I believe if I had done my homework I would

elieve there is a zero probability of collusion between the Congress-
and the executive branch,

Mr. AspiN. Would the gentleman yield ? It is not research and devel-
opnient that is covered by the SALT accords. Research and develop--
ment is practically not controlled at all.
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If you were a Soviet, in the Kremlin, looking at what the United
States is doing, wouldn’t you be suspicious of those 40 to 60 covers that
we have on our Minuteman missiles

Admiral Zumwacr. It is my understanding that the Soviets raised
that with us, and we immediately removed the covers that were there
for the purpose of helping cement to dry. Whereas, whenever we have
raised a question with the Soviets, the majority of times they have lied
to us in onse, until we have given them some kind of photographic
or other evidence and then they have given us an ambiguous answer,
which has been accepted.

I believe if I were a Soviet I would be shaking my head in wonder

~that the Americans are letting us get away with what they are letting

us get away with.

Mr. Aspin. But we have not removed those covers from the Minute-
man and in fact they still go up when we need cement to dry. It is all
right for us to-say that is the reason, but how do the Soviets know ?

The point is, there is some ground—if you were in the Soviet Union
with your frame of mind, there is no question you would find things
we were doing which you would consider violations. Whether they are
or not is something else.

Admiral Zumwarr. If I were in the Soviet Union I would know I
would have so much more information, more relevant than anything
that could go on with 2 or 8 days coverage of a silo, by just sitting in on
open hearings like this and reading what the newspapers say about
it— _

Mr. AspiN. We are not talking about information. Even with the
information available.

Admiral Zomwarr. There is clear-cut asymmetry of the means of
intelligence collection—Soviet interference with our national means of
detection cuts off the one umbilical we had to check on them.

Mr. AseiN. One of the ways in which they might interfere with
means of verification is covers. That point they might raise about us,
but we, of course, could raise that about them. They do the same thing.

Other things are the telemetry, encoding of telemetry on the missiles.

There was another thing mentioned in several articles that I have
seen that they have somehow interfered with our surveillunce radars.

‘When you say there is increasing interference with U.S. intelligence
collection, which one of those is it ¢

Admiral Zoawavr. I refer to all those and others.

Mr. Leayman. T would like to adress one other question to the wit-
ness: A group of Congressmen was being briefed by one of the high-
ranking people of the State Department who made the statement that
détente does not apply to the Mideast. Does the SALT agreement
apply to the Mideast as part of détente _

Admiral Zuawart. Détente does not apply to the Mideast. It didn’t
apply to Southeast Asia where the Soviets helped Hanoi violate the
truce after supporting the truce—helped them with equipment and
strategic guidance. It did not apply in the case of the Soviet commit-
ment under the summit agreement to provide crop forecast informa-
tion. They failed to do so, while they have furtively purchased our
grain, and it did not apply in the Middle East where they failed to
warn us of the impending crisis—as they removed their advisers, de-
ployed their troops, and went on alert 3 weeks before we did.
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Mr. Lenyan. There are many questions about the SALT agreement
and the SALT violations. My concerns are the other nuclear dangers
and future nuclear threats. At least, now, with SALT we know who
the enemy is,

But isn’t there an over-emphasis on the present enemy—the immedi-
ate threat—rather than the more difficult and perhaps more serious
problem of future nuclear proliferation?

Some day, somebody will blow us up and we won’t know who it was.

Admiral Zuawart. You have to look at SALT as having accom-
plished the following: It achieves for the Soviets a cover wﬁich per-
mitted them to go ahead and do almost exactly what they planned to
do, by using ambiguities and cheating; and it created euphoria in the
United States, which reduced the U.S. spending for strategic budgets;
and, therefore, together these effects collectively added to the Soviet
advantage in strategic weaponry. -

Chairman Pike. The time of the gentleman has expired. Mr.
Johnsont ,

Mr. Jounson. I think the record should reflect that the committee
has access to information which has been classified and which contra-
dicts most of the testimony given by Admiral Zumwalt. I would like
to direct my questions, then, with respect to specific articles of the
SALT agreement.

hFiNrst. og all, I would like to ask the Admiral: When did you leave
the Navy

Admira]l Zumwavrt. On the 1st of July 1974. And, Mr. Johnson, I
do not believe that the committee has done its homework if it concludes
the information which it has been given contradicts what I have said.

Mr. JounsoN. Admiral, I don’t have any way of verifying what our
secret documents say or whether they are accurate. Neither do I have
any way of verifying that what you say is accurate. It does seem to me
that your generalized statements are more eritical and political in
nature than they are specific, and I would like to get to some of these
specific violations in a moment.

While you were Chief of Naval Operations, did you make any of
these allegations public%'?

Admiral Zumwavrr. While I was Chief of Naval Operations I testi-
fied to my great concern about military developments before four con-
gressional committees each year and at the time——

Mr. Jounson. So i:ou were providing information to the Congress
in contradiction to what you earlier said ¥

Admiral Zumwarr. I am talking about my concern about the trend.

Mr. Jounson. I am talking about the specific allegations of Soviet
cheating which has been covered up.

While Chief of Naval Operations, did you make any of these allega-
tions publicly ¢

Admiral Zuawarr, I will have to check it for the record. My recollec-
tion is that I did not. In June of 1974, which was my last month in
office before Mr. Nixon went to Moscow, when we were still concentrat-
ing all of our energies on trying to head off an even worse SALT
agreement—

Mr. JonnsoN. Admiral, my time is limited, I only have 5 minutes,

Admiral Zumwart [continuing]. I wrote about a 12-page letter to
the President expressing all these concerns. It had reacﬁe the point
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where we were just about ready, as the executive branch, to face up to
the question of Soviet cheating, but we were still dealing with it within
the executive branch.

Mr. JornsoN. You did not make these allegations publicly—other
%1%110 t?his testimony before congressional committees—while you were

A\

Admiral Zuswavr. That is correct.

Mr. Jounson. Article 1 of the SALT agreement says, “The parties

undertake not to start construction of additional fixed land-based inter-
continental ballistic missile (ICBM) launchers after July 1, 1972.”

Have you any information that the Russians are violy;.ting that
agreement ?

Admiral Zuvmwavt. That one gives the specific number.

Mr. Jounson. “* -* * undertake not to start construction of addi-
tional fixed land-based * * * launchers.”

Admiral Zumwarr. It is my belief the Russians have violated that
and lied to us about the way in which they have violated it.

Mr. Jounson. You didn’t say so publicly while CNO but you are
saying so now. What information have you received since you left
office that you can’t share publicly? Because, as I understand it, when
you leave office you lose your classification—you are not entitled to
receive any secret information—is that correct ?

Admira] Zumwavrr. I think I can say what I have heard, What I
have heard is that the holes that were being built, that looked as though
they should add up to more than the authorized total, did get com-
pleted; that the Russians have told us that they are command and
control silos; that our intelligence community believes, with very
minor modifications, they can in fact be converted to true silos; and
that there is a distinct probability the Soviets might do that as fart of
a massive breakout—including the emgloyment of mobile missiles and
including the em;i}oyment of ABM radar and so forth.

Mr. JounsoN. This says six missile launchers, Mobile launchers are
not a part of the treaty, and both sides have agreed they are not part
of the treaty.

Admiral Zumwarr. My answer was specifically with regard to fixed
launchers,

Mr. Jounson. I don’t know where you are getting your information,
Admiral. '

Admiral ZuMwavrr. I explained to you in my statement that in my
capacity as a sometimes newsman, I have access to a great deal of in-
formation, something that used to worry me a lot more than it does

today.

Mr. Jounson. It is true that you are not legally entitled to have-

access to secret classified documents of the U.S. Government now that
you are no longer an active member of the naval branch; isn’t that
correct  Didn’t they remove your security {

Admiral ZumwarT. I have a classification. I have not used that classi-
fication to obtain any information, I have stayed completely out of
the strategic field with rd to that classification.

Mr. JounsoN. So you do not have access to CIA documents or De-

fense Department documents$ .
Admiral Zumwarr, That is right in the strategic field.

64-312—76——3%
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Mr. JouNsoN. Are you familiar with article II which reads: “The
parties undertake not to convert land-based launchers for light

- ICBM’s, or for ICBM’s of older types deployed prior to 1964, into

lgmd’l’)g.sed launchers for heavy ICBM’s of types deployed after that
time ;

Any evidence of violation of article IT ¢

Admiral Zusmwavrr. Yes, sir, violated as it was interpreted in the
background discussions., There was an agreed interpretation that said
both sides agreed not to deploy a missile significantly larger than the
largest light missiles. The Soviets have violated that and have de-
ployed one that is 50-percent larger and has three to four times the
megatonnage and throw weight.

[ NorE—Admiral Zumwalt subse(?uently amended the third sentence
above to read : “There was an agree inter%retation that said both sides
agreed that dimensions of land-based ICBM silos will not be signifi-
cantly increased and a U.S. unilateral statement warning the U.S.S.R.
not to deploy a missile significantly larger than the largest light
missiles,”]

Mr. JounsoN. Under the same agreement, though, we have increased
the capability of the Minuteman 214 times, haven’t we?

Admiral ZumMwavt. Yes; but ouriargest light missile was the Titan
missile, and, therefore, we are com;])]etely legal and the Soviets are
illegal and gained a monstrous throw weight and megatonnage
advantage.

Chairman Pixe. Mr, Stanton,

Mr. StantoN. Admiral, Dr. Kissinger, who negotiated SALT I,
wore the hat of Secretary of State and was also the head of the Na-
gona{ gSecurity Council. Wasn’t he also Chairman of the Verification

ane :

Admiral Zumwarr. Yes, he was.

Incidentally, it is my understanding that he has retained that, even
though he inherited it as Special Assistant for National Security.

My, StanTon. Isn’t that sort of a conflict of interest? The verifica-
tion panel would have to call the shot on the violation that occurred,
and therefore he would be knocking down his own agreement ¢

Admiral Zumwavt, It is exactly the point; yes, sir. It’s like the
Yankees playing the Dodgers with a Yankee umpire.

Mr. StanTON. Or the fox guarding the chickens.

Isn’t there a case involving the SA-5 radar issue, which is a good
example of how this conflict of interest operates to play down Soviet

-~cheating % ~

Admiral Zumwarr. Yes, sir. I might describe that a bit. The SA-5
radar began to be tested in ABM mode, according to intelligence
briefings we were given for the latter part of my 4-year term; and it
is my understanding that since then there have been a major series
of tests so conducted, that the evidence concerning these violations
has been progressively reinterpreted to make it appear less and less like
a violation, while the Soviets have completed over 1 year’s time a
major series of tests that in my judgment would have clearly given
them a capability some day to deploy the SA-5 radar in ABM mode.
And they have further added to their ABM system by installation of
al long-range ABM radar in Kamchatka, again clearly in violation of
the treaty.
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Mr. StanTON. Can you tell us what happened at the December mect-
ing of Dr. Kissinger's Verification Panel ¥ That is to say, in regard to
violations that had occurred under the SALT agreement.

Admiral ZuxMwavrt. You are referring to December 1974 ?

Mr. StanTON, That.is correct.

Admiral Zuomwavr. It's my understanding at that meeting he re-
fuse}(ll 30 get the Soviet answers by asking them about the data that
we had.

Mr. StantoN. And we decided not to raise the issue at the SCC meet>-
ing in Geneva is that correct?

Admiral Zumwavrrt. That is my understanding.

Mr. StantoN. Even though the Defense Department wanted us to
raise the issue ¢

Admiral ZuMwart. Yes, sir, and even though the Deputy Secre-
tary of Defense sent a letter urging that every effort be made to find
out what was going on.

Mr. StanTon. This highlights the obvious conflict of interest Dr.
Kissinger had in heading the verification panel and being head of the
National Security Council while he had negotiated the agreements.

Admiral Zumwavrr. Yes, sir, and the process occurs in a series of
ways. Sometimes it is just by refusal to ask a question of the Russians.
Sometimes it is asking the question but not reporting the answer to
the rest of the executive branch. And sometimes it is just long delay in
asking questions.

Mr. StanToN. Was the issue finally raised in APril of this rear, and
are you aware that Dr. Kissinger’s Verification Panel officially stated
that the issue was settled ?

Admiral ZumwArt. I have been informed that that happened, and
that subsequently there were tests that continued in the ABM radar
mode in the Soviet Union.

Mr. StanTON. And isn’t it a fact that those tests with regard to the
SA-5 were continued all summer and that as of September 10, 1975,
in an intelligence report, they had placed new SA-5 radars on the
eastern peninsula—which is an additional violation of the SALT
agreement §

Admiral Zumwart, That is my understanding. And further, that
they have deployed their second huge long-range ABM radar in Kam-
chatka. If they get one more they will have coverage 2ll around the
horizon, as I understand it. -

Mr. StanToN. Do you see any relief for the Congress or the Ameri-
can people in Dr. Kissinger’s right-hand man being head of the Na-
tional Security Council { )

Admiral Zumwarr. No, sir. I believe the fact that Dr. Kissinger con-
finues to preside over the Verification Panel meetings demonstrates
there hasn’t really been a shift in power.

Mr. StanToN. And that Dr. Kissinger does continue to preside over
the Verification Panel even though he is no longer head of the National
Sccurity Council ¥ ;

Admiral Zumwavrrt. That js my understanding.

Mr. StaxTon. Thank yof very much.

Chairman Pixe. We have gone around once. It i8 my feeling from
the questions that the members might well prefer to go around a sec-
ond time and wait to go into executive session this afternoon.
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Admiral Zumwalt, I obviously have some difficulty with parts of
your testimony. -

I first want to go back to something that Mr. Johnson said and ask
him this: When you refer to those secret documents in our possession—
which contradicts Admiral Zumwalt’s testimony—are you not refer-
ring to the NSC critique of the articles which Admiral Zumwalt has
written? _

Mr. JounsoN. Yes, which evidently he had access to.

Admiral Zumwarrt. I have seen that document and I consider it
fatuous pettifoggery.

Mr. Jounson. We ought to know who wrote it, then, so they have
an opportunity to rebut.

Chairman Pige. I am not at all sure that it doesn’t tend to prove

our point rather than to condemn your point—if the NSC is devoting
1ts efforts to discrediting what you say about SALT violations. Very
frankly, I don’t know the answer, and I don’t think Mr. Johnson
does; and I don’t think there is the expertise on this committee to
know the answer as to what the facts are. But I am glad that we have
established what it is that seems to contradict your testimony, and
your characterization of what seems to contradict your testimony.

I want to get back to something you said parenthetically in response
to a question by Mr. Kasten. We may have strayed some distance from
intelligence here, but you did say there appears to be a reluctance on
the part of the administration to receive from the Department of
Defense evidence of Soviet violation. Can you be more specific on that ?

Admiral Zumwarr. Yes,sir.

I have to start out by an analogy. During the last several months

before the summit meeting in 1974, I was told by the Secretary of
Defense that he was under orders not to forward to the White House
JCS positions on the SALT agreement—on the prospective summit
SALT agreements. They stacked up some 10 or 12 or 13 of them until,
as I recall, in June, Senator Jackson held hearings to inquire as to
what was going on; and during the course of that meeting put every-
body under oath and the facts came out that these documents were
stacked up and they suddenly went to the White House.
- Knowing that, and observing what was happening with regard to
the violations and the questions being asked about violations, I felt I
could see a very clear paraliel in the operation of the Verification
Panel on questions of cheating. -

The U.S. head of U.S. members of the Standing Consultative Com-
mission appeared to be under orders to report only to Henry Kis-
singer—not to the Secretary of State’s side but to the NSC side—and
not to the Department of Defense; and on questions which ostensibly
were being asked and must have gotten answers, the answer didn’t
come back to even the Joint Chiefs of Staff.

Chairman Pige. Admiral Zumwalt, again, what troubles me is some-
thing that we have seen before: Of course, in the past wetalked about
incidents which weren’t current. Now we are in a very treacherous area
in discussing situations existing today; and the question becomes: To
what extent political judgments warrant intelligence reporting?

- Would you give me your analysis of that concern of our committee,
as far as SALT overall is concerned



o

1631

. Admiral Zumwarr. I have to start out by saying what I say here
is purely judgmental, because I cannot prove this impression. But my
impression-is that the intelligence community felt under great pres-
stfu'e Ii?t to report facts accurately but rather to tweak them in favor
of policy.

Chairman Pixe. Admiral Zumwalt, your presence here has been
alluded to, and perhaps to some degree criticized, on the assumption
that you are a candidate for public office. I would only state that it is
a burden which we all share. I do not think that it ill becomes a wit-
ness any more than it ill becomes a questioner; and I do not know
of any way we can avoid it—either as to questioners or on your part.

Admiral Zumwavrr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. You will recall I
said I would prefer not to tmtif{'

Chairman Pike. I do recall, and I thank you for being here.

Would you state the nature of the error, which you referred to
earlier, in the CIA’s costing of Soviet defense expenditures overall

Admiral ZuMwarT. Yes, sir. I am not competent to explain the tech-
nical problem involved, but it became clear to me early in my 4-year
tour that there had to be something of a major nature wrong with
CIA’s cost model, because the things we saw the Soviet Navy pro-
ducing just couldn’t have been built-in a system as inefficient as theirs
for the costs which were being generated. The costs in that model were
being calculated by calculating what it would cost for us tc produce
the same hardware. i

It came out to dollars so much lower than we were spending that
it just had to be wrong. We put our people to work, working with
CIA, and over a period of about 3 years CIA remained steadfast in
its conviction that they had the right dope. And then suddenly, about
the time I retired, they admitted that they had found what they con-

“sidered to _be a sizable error. And it it my understanding that that

adjustment is what went into the costing that Secretary Schlesinger
spoke of in his speech in New York when he pointed out that the
Soviets have outspent us in the strategic field by 60 percent and by
2025 percent in the conventional field since 1971,

Chairman Pigg. Mr. McClory.

Mr. McCrory. Thank you.

I would just like to supplement your statement and the Admiral’s,
I think it was, that intelligence information was heing warped by
political decisions which were made. And I would like to observe
further that political interests may affect the testimony given to this
committee and some of the questions and answers which we are re-
ceiving here; and I think we have to be wary of that danger, too.

Also, I would like to observe that I think there is real dangertw our
entire international relations structure through testimony or"state-
ments which indicate some kind of conspiracy or collusion in which *
the Secretary of State is involved and in which it is alleged that he
has deliberately ignored intelligence—which I deny.

I just want to make it clear that I think we have to weigh the testi-
mony here and then reach some highly objective decision,

Admiral Zumwart. To help the committes in that regard I would
be proud to take an oath and repeat the testimony, sir.

r, McCrory. I am not questioning your opinion, and I am not

questioning your belief in what you are stating. On the other hand,

e —
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I watched former Secretary Schlesinger on “Meet the Press” last
week, and he said in effect, “There are sufficient ambiguities in the
agreement that one cannot demonstrate conclusively that any par-
ticular actions on their part”—on the Soviet’s part——*is a violation.”

You disagree with that?

Admiral Zumwarr. Categorically. ) .

Mr. McCrory. Do you have any information that any single viola-
tion has not been discussed or considered by the administration ¢

Admiral Zustwart. No, sir; nor do I think anyone else in the exccu-
tive branch, other than Secretary Kissinger, can answer that. In other
words, I think it has been policy not to provide the Soviet answers
to most officials who should get the information.

Mr. McCrory. You stated that more than 100 hours had been de-
voted to discussion of the alleied cheating on the part of the Soviets.
I do not want to deny that they have cheated. Secretary Laird. has
asserted. they are cheating and so have other people; so I do not think
there is any question in anybody’s mind about that. But I think there
is no question in anybody’s mind, either—or I don’t think anyone
could charge—that the Secretary of State or the President or anyone
else is being deceived by the Soviets. I think they are fully aware
of what the Soviets’ tactics and actions and policies are.

Admiral Zumwart. It is just the Congress and the people who are
being fooled. :

Mr. McCrory. Do rou think that because this is discussed for more
than 100 hours by the administration, they should go on television
and discuss it for 100 hours with the American public or spend 100
hours of congressional time on that subject? Isn’t it their job to dis-
cuss this at the executive level ¢

Admiral Zumwarr. It is, but it is also their job to test the Soviets
by asking questions. Many times they haven’t done that. It is also
their job to report clear-cut violations of the deal as explained to
Congress, to the Congress. I simply cannot understand why the Con-
gress would not want to know of a major departure from the strategic
relationships—that the administration supported—by virtue of the
clear-cut. violation of unilateral declaration. '

Mr. McCrory. I do not know that the Congress does not want to
know about. it. That is part of the purpose of this committce and this
entire investigation that we are conducting, and it is the reason we are
seeking your testimony and other information about the SALT agree-
went and the alleged violations.
~ Let me say this: It is true, is it not, that when the SALT agreement
was approved in the Senate the Joint Chiefs of Staff supported that
agreement { .

Admiral ZuMmwarr. With a series of very careful caveats, which in-
cluded that we counted on the national means of detecting: It stated
it was contingent upon the Congress’ provision of adequate funding
to get a better deal-in round No.2,and so forth. None of those things
have come to pass.

Mr. McCrory. And we wanted the thing loosely enough drawn so
tha?t we could develop and deploy the Trident submarine too; didn’t
we

Admiral ZumwaLt. We wanted it precisely enough that we could
deploy’ the Trident submarine.
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Mr. McCrory. We wanted a precise enough loophole or precise
ﬁnou h %anguage so we could continue to develop what we wanted to
evelop? : -
Admiral Zumwavr. I think it is a very important point not to be
confused about, Mr. McClory. We wanted a clear-cut legal way of
doing the things that were necessary for the countr{. he Soviets
wanted a clearly ambiguous way of violating the deal so they could
carry out the programs they intended to carry out in violation of the
spinit of SALT. , -

Mr. McCrory. I understand your criticism of the agreement and
that you would have negotiated it differently; but we have before us
an agi:fement which has been negotiated, and many people think it
was skillfully negotiated—notwithstanding the fact there are the tra-
gitional violations which you expect from any agreement with the

oviets.

Chairman Pike. Mr. Aspin.

Mr. Aspin. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Admiral Zumwalt, it has been said you are running for office. Let
me go on record saying I hope you do run for office and I hope you get
elected. I think you and I have had our differences in the past, but I
think having you around would genuinely raise the level of debate.
Perhaps I should help you sometime. I will go down to Norfolk and
endorse your opponent. :

Let me say, to get to the subject of the SALT violations, I think it
is terribly important that we make what we are trying to do here—
what you are trying to say—rvery, very specific, and not allow the thing
to be clouded with fuzzy thinking or charges of violations where there
is not in fact a case of violation.

That is the only thing. I think it is terribly important that we be
very, very specific about where we think the violations have occurred,
as well as other things that have gone on, which are contrary to what
we think should go on. but are not really violations.

For example, take what you were saying to Congressman Johnson.
The 150 holes in the ground that the Soviets are using, or say they are
using. for command and control. That is not yet a violation of article 1.
Article 1 says that you can only have so many missiles, but they have
not put missiles into those holes in the ground and you have got to have
a crime before you can charge them with the crime. So just because
they have a hole in the ground, which might be quickly converted to a
silo for missiles, doesn’t mean they have violated the accords. That is
terribly important. :

Also, the second point that Mr. Johnson raised about the light-to-
heavy, which you also say they have violated—the conversion of light
missiles. But they have not agreed to a definition of what a heavy mis-
sile is. They have specifically said they would not. So, in their view
they have not violated the second article. I think it is terribly impor-
tant that we be very careful when we say thev have violated article 1—
that we be very clear about what we mean. That is the only thing that
I want to say. : : »

I think it is important that the issue be debated but this is a verv,
very serious issue and we have a Presidential campaign coming up. It
is just terribly important that unless we are out to wreck the whole
system—and I don’t believe you are out to wreck the whole negotiat-
ing process—we not let the discussion get fuzzy or ragged at the edges,
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but that we be very careful and precise about what we mean and con-
duct this in a rational manner.

I would like to go beyond those kinds of things and give you a
chance to talk a little bit about what your views are in light of our
experience on SALT and so forth. As to what your views are on the
future of SALT and détente and that kind of thing, you might say a
littlc bit about that.

Acmiral Zumwavrr. The first point I would like to make is that I
share Iyour concern that we be clear and precise in our thinking. That is
why I insisted the article I coauthorized be attached to the testi-

.mony—because I stand on that as accurately stated. In the testimony

today-we have discussed three forms of clear and precise cheating on
the basic deal, in my judgment: The interference with national means
of detection, the ABM radar tests, and the installation of a whole new
radar for long-range detection in Kamchatka.

Mr. Aspin. We have some difficulty in talking about that in open
session.

Admiral ZumwaLrt. No. With regard to the other points, I call those
violations of the deal as explained to Congress.

Mr. AspIN. That is where I want to be sure. I think we have to be
very careful about this. I think we can both agree that the SALT
accords were not adequately presented to Congress, that they were
grossly oversold.

You look at the testimony that Mr. Mel Laird and Secretary
Kissinger gave. Maybe Mel Laird was misled ; but whatever the reason
was, what they said clearly was not the case.

Admiral Zumwarr. To go on with the thrust of your question, I
believe that we are being presented publicly with an artificial choice.
We are being told the alternatives are nuclear war or détente. I be-
lieve that those are false choices. The Soviets don’t want nuclear war,
slthough they would kill a lot more Americans than Russians. They
just want a series of accommodations.

I believe the choice is to make dé